

INVITATION FOR BIDS

BUS WASH SYSTEM RENOVATION

GREATER PEORIA MASS TRANSIT DISTRICT 2105 NE JEFFERSON AVE., PEORIA, IL 61603

INVITATION FOR BID – COVER PAGE

Issue Date:	July 29, 2019
Title:	Bus Wash System Renovation
Reference Number:	IFB# FED2019-12
Issuing and Using Agency:	Greater Peoria Mass Transit District Attn: Martha Howarter, Federal Programs 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue Peoria, Illinois 61603-3587
Bids for Furnishing the Product(s)/Service(s) Des	cribed Herein Will Be Received Until: 2:00 PM on August 29, 2019 (CST)
All Inquiries for Information Should Be Directed	To: Address listed above or Phone (309) 679-8142.
	ND DIRECTLY TO: RSON AVENUE, PEORIA, ILLINOIS 61603-3535. on deadline, as reflected above, must clearly appear on the face
	And To All Conditions Imposed Therein and Hereby Offers And Agrees To Furnish The Goods/Services ned Signed Bid.
	Date:
	By:
	(Signature in ink)
Zip Code:	Name: (<i>Please Print</i>)
Telephone: ()	Title:
Fax Number: ()	FEI/FIN Number:
DUNS Number:	E-Mail Address:
NON-MANDATORY PRE-BID CONFERNCI	E WILL BE HELD: August 6, 2019 at 2:00 pm (CST)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INVITAT	TION FOR BID – COVER PAGE	2
TABLE (OF CONTENTS	3
DEFINIT	ION OF WORDS AND TERMS	8
LEGAL N	IOTICE	11
INTERES	TED PROPOSER REGISTRATION FORM	12
SECTION	1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS	13
1-1	Introduction	13
1-2	Purpose	13
1-3	Bid Submission	
1-4	Bid Format and Required Content	13
1-5	Bid Signature	14
1-6	Inquiries	14
1-7	Procurement Schedule	14
1-8	Pre-Bid Conference	15
1-9	Bid Specifics	15
1-10	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Participation	15
1-11	Examination of IFB and Contract Documents	16
1-12	Interpretation of IFB and Contract Documents	17
1-13	Cost of Bids	17
1-14	Samples	17
SECTION	2 – SCOPE OF WORK	18
2-1	Introduction/Background	18
2-2	Scope of Work / Specifications	18
PAR	T 1 - GENERAL	18
PAR	T 2 – PRODUCTS	21
PAR	T 3 – EXECUTION	32
SECTION	3 – BID SUBMITION PROVISIONS	35
3-1	Postponement, Amendment and/or Cancellation of Invitation for Bids	35
3-2	Rejection of Bids	35
3-3	Clarification of Bids	35

	3-4	Approved Equals	35
	3-5	Modification or Withdrawal of Bids and Late Bids	36
	3-6	Errors and Administrative Corrections	36
	3-7	Compliance with IFB Terms and Attachments	36
	3-8	Collusion	36
	3-9	Pricing, Taxes and Effective Date	36
	3-10	Bid Alternatives	37
	3-11	Single Bid Response	37
	3-12	Exclusionary or Discriminatory Specifications	37
	3-13	Protest Procedures	37
	3-14	Insurance Requirements	38
	3-14.1	General Requirements	38
	3.14.2	Required Coverages	39
SE	CTION 4	4 – BID EVALUATION & CONTRACT AWARD	41
	4-1	General	41
	4-2	Eligibility for Award	41
	4-3	Contract Award	41
	4-4	Execution of Contract and Notice to Proceed	41
	4-5	Public Disclosure of Bids	42
SE	CTION :	5 – STANDARD CONTRACTUAL TERMS & CONDITIONS	43
	5-1	Administration	43
	5-2	Notification of Delay	43
	5-3	Request for Extension	43
	5-4	Contract Changes	43
	5-5	Instructions by Unauthorized Third Persons	43
	5-6	Cost or Price Analysis	44
	5-7	Lack of Funds	44
	5-8	Force Majeure	44
	5-9	Taxes, Licenses, Laws, and Certificate Requirements	45
	5-10	Defective Work, Materials or Services	45
	5-11	Assignment	45
	5-12	Indemnification and Hold Harmless	46
	5-13	Applicable Law and Forum	
	5-14	Attorney Fees	
	5-15	State Officials and Employees Ethics Act	

5-16	Conflicts of Interest and Non-Competitive Practices	47
5-17	Conflicts of Interest – Current and Former Employees	47
5-18	Other Public Agency Orders	47
5-19	Severability	48
5-20	Non-waiver of Breach	48
5-21	Use of GPMTD's Name in Contractor Advertising or Public Relations	48
SECTION	6 – SPECIFIC CONTRACTUAL TERMS & CONDITIONS	49
6-1	Contract	
6-2	Contract Documents and Precedence	
6-3	Contract Term	49
6-4	Payment Procedures	49
6-5	Advance Payment Prohibited	50
6-6	Prompt Payment to Subcontractors	
6-7	Price Adjustments	
6-8	Shipping Charges	51
6-9	Delivery Points	51
6-10	Summary Report	51
6-11	Warranty Provisions	51
6-12	Express Warranties for Services	51
6-13	Warranty Remedies	52
6-14	Independent Status of Contractor	52
6-15	Notices	52
6-16	Non-Disclosure of Data	53
6-17	Non-Disclosure Obligation	53
6-18	Public Disclosure Requests	53
6-19	Ownership of Data	53
6-20	Patents and Royalties	54
6-21	Changed Requirements	54
6-22	Counterparts	54
6-23	Contractual Relationships	54
SECTION	7 - STATE OF ILLINOIS CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS	55
7-1	Interest of Members of in Congress	
7-2	Prohibited Interests	
7-3	Contract Changes	
7-4	Escalation	55

7-5	Equal Employment Opportunity	55
7-6	Financial Assistance	56
7-7	Audit and Inspection of Records	56
7-8	Assignment	56
7-9	Retention of Records	57
7-10	Ownership of Records	57
7-11	Government Inspection	57
7-12	Certified Payrolls	57
7-13	Warranty of Construction	57
7-14	Prime Contractor Participation	57
SECTION	8 - FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION (FTA) REQUIREMENTS	
8-1	No Obligation by the Federal Government	58
8-2	Program Fraud and False or Fraudulent Statements or Related Acts	58
8-3	Access to Records and Reports	58
8-4	Changes to Federal Requirements	59
8-5	Termination Provisions	60
8-6	Civil Rights Requirements	62
8-7	Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Participation	63
8-8	Incorporation of FTA Terms	64
8-9	Suspension and Debarment	64
8-10	Disputes, Breaches, Defaults, or Other Litigation	64
8-11	Disclosure of Lobbying Activities	65
8-12	Clean Air	65
8-13	Clean Water	65
8-14	Energy Conservation	66
8-15	Cargo Preference	66
8-16	Fly America	66
8-17	Access Requirements for Persons with Disabilities	66
8-18	Buy America	66
8-19	Recycled Products	67
8-20	Davis-Bacon and Copeland Anti-Kickback Acts	67
8-21	Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards	72
8-22	Performance and Payment Bonds (Construction)	73
8-23	Bid Bond Requirements (Construction)	74
8-24	Veterans Preference	74
8-25	DOL EEO (Construction)	75

ATTACHMENT A – Vendor Checklist	76
ATTACHMENT B – Bid Affidavit	77
ATTACHMENT C – Addendum Page	78
ATTACHMENT D – Request for Clarifications / Approved Equals	79
ATTACHMENT E - Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension	80
ATTACHMENT F - Affidavit of Non-Collusion	81
ATTACHMENT G – Certifications of Compliance with Federal Lobbying Regulations	82
ATTACHMENT H – Firm Data Sheet	83
ATTACHMENT I – Good Faith Effort	84
ATTACHMENT J – DBE Letter of Intent	86
ATTACHMENT K – DBE Affidavit	87
ATTACHMENT L – DBE Unavailable Certification	88
ATTACHMENT M – Prompt Payment Affidavit	89
ATTACHMENT N – Buy America Certification	90
ATTACHMENT O – Certificate of Compliance with Prevailing Wages	91
ATTACHMENT P – Peoria County Prevailing Wages	92
ATTACHMENT O- Bid Pricing Form	99

DEFINITION OF WORDS AND TERMS

Words and terms shall be given their ordinary and usual meanings. Where used in the Contract documents, the following words and terms shall have the meanings indicated. The meanings shall be applicable to the singular, plural, masculine, feminine and neuter of the words and terms.

<u>Acceptance</u> or <u>Accepted</u>: Written documentation of GPMTD's determination that the Contractor's Work has been completed in accordance with the Contract.

<u>Addendum/Addenda</u>: Written additions, deletions, clarification, interpretations, modifications or corrections to the solicitation documents issued by GPMTD during the Solicitation period and prior to contract award.

<u>Administrative Change</u>: Documentation provided by GPMTD to Contractor, which reflects internal GPMTD procedures not affecting the Contract terms or Scope of Work.

<u>Best and Final Offer</u>: Best and Final Offer shall consist of the Proposer's revised proposal, the supplemental information, and the Proposer's Best and Final Offer. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency in the items submitted by the Proposer, the items submitted last will govern.

<u>Buyer</u>: Individual designated by GPMTD to conduct the Contract solicitation process, draft and negotiate contracts, resolves contractual issues and supports the Project Manager during Contract performance.

<u>Change Documentation</u>: A written document agreed upon by Project Managers, which if it creates a material change to the Contract term or Scope of Work shall be executed as a Contract Amendment.

<u>Change Order</u>: Written order issued by GPMTD, with or without notice to sureties, making changes in the Work within the scope of this Contract.

<u>Contract Amendment</u>: A written change to the Contract modifying, deleting or adding to the terms or scope of work, signed by both parties, with or without notice to the sureties.

<u>Contract</u> or <u>Contract Documents</u>: The writings and drawings embodying the legally binding obligations between GPMTD and the Contractor for completion of the Work.

<u>Contract Period</u>: The period of time during which the Contractor shall perform the Services or Work under the Contract.

<u>Contract Price</u>: Amount payable to the Contractor under the terms and conditions of the Contract for the satisfactory performance of the Services or Work under the Contract.

<u>Contractor</u>: The individual, association, partnership, firm, company, corporation, or combination thereof, including joint ventures, contracting with GPMTD for the performance of Services or Work under the Contract.

<u>Cost Analysis</u>: The review, evaluation and verification of cost data and the evaluation of the specific elements of costs and profit. Cost analysis is the application of judgment utilizing criteria to project from the data to the estimated costs in order to form an opinion on the degree to which proposed costs represent what the Contract should cost, assuming reasonable economy and efficiency.

Day: Calendar Day.

DBE: Disadvantage Business Enterprise.

<u>Documentation</u>: Technical publications relating to the use of the Work to be provided by Contractor under this Contract, such as reference, user, installation, systems administration and technical guides, delivered by the Contractor to GPMTD.

DOT: Department of Transportation.

<u>Final Acceptance</u>: The point when GPMTD acknowledges that the Contractor has performed the entire Work in accordance with the Contract.

FTA: Federal Transit Administration.

GPMTD: Greater Peoria Mass Transit District.

<u>Person</u>: Includes individuals, associations, firms, companies, corporations, partnerships, and joint ventures.

<u>Price Analysis</u>: The process of examining and evaluating a price without evaluating its separate cost elements and proposed profit.

<u>Procurement Administrator</u>: The individual designated by GPMTD to administer the Contract and be the Contractor's primary point of contact. The Procurement Administrator has no contracting authority.

<u>Project Manager</u>: The individual designated by GPMTD to manage the project on a daily basis and who may represent GPMTD for Contract Administration.

<u>Proposer or Offeror or Bidder</u>: Individual, association, partnership, firm, company, corporation or a combination thereof, including joint ventures, submitting a bid/proposal to perform the Work.

Provide: Furnish without additional charge.

<u>Reference Documents</u>: Reports, specifications, and/or drawings that is available to proposers for information and reference in preparing bids but not as part of this Contract.

IFB or Solicitation: Invitation for Bids; also known as the solicitation document.

<u>Scope of Work or Statement of Work (SOW)</u>: A section of the Invitation for Bids consisting of written descriptions of Services to be performed, or the goods to be provided, or the technical requirements to be fulfilled under this Contract.

<u>Services</u>: The furnishing of labor, time or effort by a Contractor, but not involving the delivery of any specific manufactured good.

<u>Shall</u> or <u>Will</u>: Whenever used to stipulate anything, Shall or Will means mandatory by either the Contractor or GPMTD, as applicable, and means that the Contractor or GPMTD, as applicable, has thereby entered into a covenant with the other party to do or perform the same.

<u>Specifications</u> or <u>Technical Specifications</u>: A Section of the Invitation for Bids consisting of written descriptions of Services to be performed, or the goods to be provided, or the technical requirements to be fulfilled under this Contract.

<u>Subcontractor</u>: The individual, association, partnership, firm, company, corporation, or joint venture entering into an agreement with the Contractor to perform any portion of the Work covered by this Contract.

<u>Submittals</u>: Information that is submitted to the Procurement Administrator in accordance with the Scope of Work/Specifications.

<u>Work</u>: Everything to be provided and done for the fulfillment of the Contract and shall include all goods and services specified under this Contract, including Contract Amendments and settlements.

LEGAL NOTICE

July 29, 2019

<u>INVITATION FOR BIDS</u> Bus Wash System Renovation IFB #FED2019-12

The Greater Peoria Mass Transit District ("GPMTD") is seeking bids for a Bus Wash System Renovation. The scope of work/specifications is outlined in the Invitation for Bids (IFB). The successful Bidder shall meet the terms and conditions set forth in this document and all other attachments.

The IFB, which includes the procurement schedule, may be obtained by downloading the document from GPMTD's website found at www.ridecitylink.org/resources/procurement under 'Current Projects'. All interested contractors should complete a Contractor's Registration Form (contained in the IFB) and submit to the listed person, via e-mail. All questions should be directed to:

Martha Howarter, Federal Programs Greater Peoria Mass Transit District 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue Peoria, IL 61603-3587 (309) 679-8142

E-mail: mhowarter@ridecitylink.org

All bids must be received on or before 2:00 pm (CST) on August 29, 2019 at the address listed above.

The right is reserved to accept any proposal/bid or any part or parts thereof or to reject any and all proposals/bids. Acceptance of any proposal/bid is subject to concurrence by the Illinois Department of Transportation and the United States Department of Transportation.

Any contract resulting from these bids is subject to financial assistance contract between the GPMTD and the United States Department of Transportation and the Illinois Department of Transportation.

Contractor will be required to comply with all applicable Equal Employment Opportunity laws and regulations.

A Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid Meeting will be held on <u>August 6, 2019 at 2:00 pm (CST)</u>, at the GPMTD Administrative office, 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue, Peoria, IL 61603.

Funding provided in whole or in part by the Illinois Department of Transportation "IDOT".

INTERESTED PROPOSER REGISTRATION FORM

BUS WASH SYSTEM RENOVATION IFB #FED2019-12

Date: July 29, 2019

To: INTERESTED CONTRACTORS

Subject: Bus Wash System Renovation IFB #FED2019-12

To Proposers:

The INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB) and any issued addenda(s) are available for download at www.ridecitylink.org/resources/procurement. Please submit this Form to mhowarter@ridecitylink.org with your completed contact information.

Name of INTERESTED CONTRACTOR:		
Name of Contact Person:		
Title of Contact Person:		
Street Address/Post Office Box:		
City, State, Zip Code:		
Telephone Number:		
Fax Number:		
E-Mail Address:		
Website Address:		
Date of Download:		

This Form is requested to ensure that every Interested Contractor receives issued addenda(s) for this INVITATION FOR BIDS. Failure to register this download may result in a rejection of the quotation due to non-compliance with addenda requirements. See **ATTACHMENT C - ADDENDUM PAGE**, which must be completed and submitted with the bid that you provide to the Greater Peoria Mass Transit District.

Thank you for your interest. We look forward to receiving your bid.

Sincerely, Martha Howarter Federal Programs PH: (309)679-8142

SECTION 1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS

1-1 Introduction

The Greater Peoria Mass Transit District ("GPMTD" or "the District") is the primary public transportation provider for the greater Peoria region. The GPMTD is a municipal corporation within the State of Illinois. GPMTD provides economic, social, and environmental benefits to the community through progressive, customer focused, transportation service by combining state of the art equipment and facilities with professional, well trained staff.

The District employs approximately 191 full and part-time employees, operates 20 fixed routes within the City of Peoria, City of East Peoria, City of Pekin, Village of Peoria Heights and West Peoria Township and maintains an active fleet of 53 fixed-route buses. In addition to traditional fixed-route service, GPMTD provides complementary ADA paratransit service (CityLift) within the service area and owns 38 medium duty vans used for CityLift services. GPMTD has three (3) facilities comprised of an Administration Building and Maintenance Building located at 2015 NE Jefferson, and a Transit Center located at 407 SW Adams.

1-2 Purpose

The purpose of this Invitation for Bid (IFB) is for the GPMTD to procure a qualified, responsive, and responsible firm to procure, design, deliver, and install a high quality, reliable, and effective Bus Wash System as detailed in Section 2-2, Scope of Work / Specifications.

1-3 Bid Submission

The proposer will submit:

- One (1) Original;
- Two (2) copies;

The Bidder will submit one (1) sealed envelope containing the One (1) Original and required Two (2) copies, complete with all signed affidavits and certifications, bound together. Oversize pages used for drawings or similar purposes are allowed. The package containing the bid must be clearly marked with the words "Bid for Bus Wash System Renovation IFB #FED2019-12" and the time and date bids are due. The District will not accept responsibility for late bids that may be improperly routed in the mail or otherwise delivered after the prescribed date and time.

The District shall not be responsible for unintentional premature opening of a bid that has not been properly addressed and identified per the instructions included with this IFB. All bids are due NO LATER THAN 2:00 pm (CST), August 29, 2019.

1-4 Bid Format and Required Content

Bids shall be prepared in a clear, concise, and economical manner. Bids should be bound simply and sections shall be tabbed to coincide with the sections of the IFB and pages should be numbered in each section.

There is no page limitation or minimum document size, but any information the Proposer submits

is expected to be concise and relevant to the IFB. Illustrations may be included in the bid. Bids that do not adhere to the required format, are difficult to read or are deemed illegible by the District and may be rejected.

Bids shall adhere to the following format and contain the following items in the order outlined below:

- A. <u>Invitation for Bid Cover Page (page 2)</u>;
- B. Attachment (**Q**) Bid Form
- C. <u>Cover Letter, providing the following information:</u>
 - 1. Identification of the proposer(s), including name, address and telephone number of the appropriate contact person at each company/firm.
 - 2. Proposed working relationship among proposing companies/firms, i.e. prime-subcontractors, if applicable.
 - 3. Signature of a person authorized to bind the proposing firm/company to the terms of the bid.
- D. <u>Properly completed and executed Attachments (A-Q)</u>

1-5 Bid Signature

Each bid shall include the IFB Cover Page signed by a person authorized to bind the proposing firm to the terms of the Contract. Bids signed by an agent are to be accompanied by evidence of that person's authority.

1-6 Inquiries

The proposer is required to show on all correspondence with the GPMTD the following: "Bid for Bus Wash System Renovation IFB #FED2019-12". Any communication with GPMTD should be written and directed to: Martha Howarter, Federal Programs, GPMTD, 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue, Peoria, Illinois 61603-3587. Written communication may also be forwarded via email to mhowarter@ridecitylink.org. Correspondence will not be accepted by any other means or by any other GPMTD staff member.

1-7 Procurement Schedule

The projected schedule for this procurement is:

Invitation for Bids available:	July 29, 2019
Pre-Bid Conference at 2:00 pm (CST):	August 6, 2019
Deadline for questions and clarifications:	August 9, 2019
Deadline for <u>responses</u> to questions and clarifications:	August 16, 2019

Bids due by 2:00 pm (CST) :	August 29, 2019
Bid Opening at 2:15 pm (CST):	August 29, 2019
Recommend Contract Award at GPMTD Board Meeting:	September 2019
Anticipated Notice to Proceed:	September 2019

1-8 Pre-Bid Conference

There will be a non-mandatory pre-bid conference on <u>August 6, 2019 at 2:00 pm (CST)</u> at GPMTD's Administrative Office located at 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue, Peoria, Illinois 61603. All potential bidders attending will attend at their own cost and should bring a hardcopy of this solicitation. At this meeting bidders will be given the opportunity to ask questions and familiarize themselves with all the conditions that may affect the time or cost of performance. The GPMTD will conduct a site visit for all bidders so it will not be necessary later on for Bidders to make a subsequent claim or request a contract modification because of facts not known when the bid was submitted.

1-9 Bid Specifics

The GPMTD reserves the right to reject any or all bids. Any restrictions on the use of data contained within a bid must be clearly stated in the bid itself.

1-10 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Participation

The GPMTD has established a <u>10%</u> DBE contract goal on this project. Therefore, a proposer must, in order to be responsible and/or responsive, make a good faith effort to meet the goal. The Proposer can meet this requirement in either of two ways.

- a. The Proposer can meet the goal, documenting commitments for participation by DBE firms sufficient to for this purpose.
- b. Even if it does not meet the goal, the Proposer can document adequate good faith efforts. This means that the Proposer must show that it took all necessary and reasonable steps to achieve a DBE goal or other requirement of this part, which, by their scope, intensity, and appropriateness to the objective, could reasonably be expected to obtain sufficient DBE participation, even if they were not fully successful.

For proposers to receive credit for the use of a DBE, the Illinois Unified Certification Program (IL UCP) must certify the proposed DBE prior to submission of the bid. It is the policy of GPMTD that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE's) as defined in 49 CFR Part 26 shall have a level playing field to compete fairly for DOT-assisted contracts. Contractor is encouraged to take all necessary and reasonable steps to ensure that DBE's have a level playing field to compete for and perform services on the contract, including participation in any subsequent supplemental contracts. If the contractor intends to subcontract a portion of the services on the project, contractor is encouraged to contact DBE's to solicit their interest, capabilities and qualifications.

It is the policy of GPMTD to investigate the full extent of services offered by financial institutions owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals in the community, to make reasonable efforts to use these institutions, and to encourage prime contractors on DOT-

assisted contracts to make use of these institutions. Therefore, GPMTD encourages prime contractors to use DBE financial institutions whenever possible.

49 CFR Part 26 requires GPMTD to collect certain data about firms attempting to participate in FTA contracts. This data must be provided on the enclosed **Firm Data Sheet (Attachment H).**

- A. Certification To be certified as a DBE, a firm must meet all certification eligibility standards. Firms that qualify as a DBE must: 1) be a small business as defined by the Small Business Administration; 2) be at least 51% owned by minorities, women and/or socially and economically disadvantaged adults, and 3) have its day-to-day operations controlled by women or minorities. The Illinois Unified Certification Program (IL UCP) will make its certification decisions based on the facts as a whole. DBE certification entitles contractors to participate in GPMTD's DBE program; however, this certification does not guarantee that the contractor will obtain work with GPMTD.
- B. <u>Process</u> A firm must apply for certification through the IL UCP. Certification guidelines and applications are also available online as PDF's at the following links:

 $\underline{http://www.idot.illinois.gov/doing-business/certifications/disadvantaged-business-enterprise-certification/index}$

C. DBE Program – For information about GPMTD's DBE Program, firms may contact:

Angel Marinich AGM
Greater Peoria Mass Transit District
2105 NE Jefferson Avenue
Peoria, Illinois 61603-3587
(309)679-8189 or email: amarinich@ridecitylink.org

1-11 Examination of IFB and Contract Documents

Proposers are expected to examine the Scope of Work, scope of services required, specifications, schedules, compliance requirements and all instructions. Failure to do so will be at the Proposer's risk. It is the intent of these specifications to provide product(s)/service(s) of first quality, and the workmanship must be the best obtainable in the various trades. The product(s)/service(s) proposed must be high quality in all respects. No advantage will be taken by the Proposer in the omission of any part or detail, which goes to make the product/service(s) complete. All manner of workmanship and material used in the production of the services and not herein contained or specified shall be of the industry standard and shall conform to the best practices known in the industry.

Contractor will assume responsibility for all equipment used in the bid item, whether the same is manufactured by the Contractor or purchased ready made from a source outside the Contractor's company. It is the sole responsibility of the Contractor to read the Scope of Work/Specifications and understand them.

The submission of a bid shall constitute an acknowledgment upon which GPMTD may rely on that the Proposer has thoroughly examined and is familiar with the solicitation, instructions and Scope of Work, including any work site identified in the IFB, and has reviewed and inspected all applicable statutes, regulations, ordinances and resolutions addressing or relating to the goods and services to be provided hereunder. The failure or neglect of a Proposer to receive or examine such documents, work sites, statutes, regulations, ordinances, or resolutions shall in no way relieve the Proposer from any obligations with respect to its Bid or to any Contract awarded pursuant to this

IFB. No claim for additional compensation will be allowed which is based on lack of knowledge or misunderstanding of this IFB, work sites, statutes, regulations, ordinances, or resolutions.

1-12 Interpretation of IFB and Contract Documents

No oral interpretations as to the meaning of the IFB will be made to any Proposer. Any explanation desired by a Proposer regarding the meaning or interpretation of the IFB, Scope of Work, Specifications, etc., must be requested in writing and with sufficient time allowed (a minimum of fifteen (15) calendar days before the bid due date) for a reply to reach all Proposers before the submission of their bids. Any interpretation or change made will be in the form of an addendum to the IFB, specifications, etc., as appropriate. All addendums will be furnished as promptly as is practicable to all contractors who have registered to submit a bid on this IFB and to whom the IFB has been issued to at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the bid due date. All addenda will become part of the IFB and any subsequently awarded Contract. Oral explanations, statements, or instructions given by the District before the award of the Contract will not be binding upon the GPMTD.

1-13 Cost of Bids

GPMTD is not liable for any costs incurred by Proposers in the preparation, presentation, testing, or negotiation of Bids submitted in response to this solicitation.

1-14 Samples

Samples of items, when called for, must be furnished free of charge. Samples must be labeled with the Proposer's name, manufacturer's brand name and number, bid number, and item reference. Request for return of samples shall be accompanied by instructions, which include shipping authorization and name of carrier, and must be received within ninety (90) days after bid opening date. If instructions are not received within this time, the commodities shall be disposed of by GPMTD.

SECTION 2 – SCOPE OF WORK

2-1 Introduction/Background

The purpose of this Invitation for Bid (IFB) is for the GPMTD to procure a qualified, responsive, and responsible firm to procure, design, deliver, and install a high quality, reliable, and effective Bus Wash System as detailed in Section 2-2, Scope of Work / Specifications.

2-2 Scope of Work / Specifications

SECTION 115500 - VEHICLE WASH EQUIPMENT

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 RELATED DOCUMENTS

A. The General Provisions of the Contract, including General and Special Conditions, apply to the Work in this Section.

1.2 WORK INCLUDED

- A. Equipment items as listed below by Equipment Mark Number:
 - 1. WASHER, VEHICLE, 4-BRUSH DRIVE-THRU Equipment Mark Number: 3902 Submittal requirements: PD, OM, SD, T

1.3 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. All components shall be fully tested and documented to operate as a complete system.
- B. Manufacturer's Representative: The manufacturer authorized representative shall be factory trained and certified personnel providing service, startup, and quality control field labor for the project from their local office.
 - 1. Installation: Provide a qualified manufacturer's representative at site to supervise work related to equipment installation, check out and start up.
 - 2. Training: Provide technical representative to train Owner's maintenance personnel in operation and maintenance of specified equipment.
- B. Electrical Components, Devices, and Accessories: Listed and labeled as defined in NFPA 70, by a qualified testing agency, and marked for intended location and application.
- C. AMCA Compliance: Fans shall have AMCA-Certified performance ratings and shall bear the AMCA-Certified Ratings Seal.
- E. NEMA Compliance: Motors and electrical accessories shall comply with NEMA standards.

1.4 ACTION SUBMITTALS

- A. Refer to above submittal requirements. The following abbreviations are used to identify submittals required:
 - 1. PD- Product Data
 - 2. SD- Shop drawings
 - 3. OM- Operation and Maintenance manual
 - 4. T- Training of owners personnel on specific equipment items
- B. Product Data: For each type of product indicated. Include rated capacities, operating characteristics, electrical requirements, wiring diagrams, and provided accessories.
 - 1. Provide installation drawings showing all interconnecting utilities such as piping and electrical requirements between controller and lift. Installation drawings shall be provided to owner within (2) TWO weeks of bid award.
 - 2. Restrict submitted material to pertinent data. For instance, do not include manufacturer's complete catalog when pertinent information is contained on a single page.
- C. Shop drawings and schematics detailing fabrication, installation, piping layout, materials and finishes, system interconnections, and utility connections of equipment assemblies. Indicate dimensions, weights, loadings, foundations, final dimensions, and required clearances, method of field assembly, components, and location and size of each field connection. Shop drawings shall clearly indicate any part of the installation that is outside the bus wash manufacturer's scope of work.

1.5 INFORMATION SUBMITTALS

- A. Delegated-design submittal: Final design and coordination of the bus wash foundation by the wash manufacturer. For equipment supports and foundations to comply with performance requirements and design criteria, including analysis data.
- B. Factory tests and inspection reports prior to shipping.
- C. Field test and start-up reports, indicating and interpreting test results relative to compliance with specified requirements, for information.
- D. Certificates: For certification required in "Quality Assurance" Article.
- E. Include local vendor contact information for service and warranty. Vendor shall have had (5) five years previous experience installing or servicing bus wash systems

1.6 CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS

- A. Operation and Maintenance Manual:
 - 1. Provide a Complete parts list, operating instructions, and maintenance manual covering equipment at time of installation including, but not limited to:
 - a. Description of system and components.
 - b. Schematic diagrams of electrical, plumbing and compressed air systems.

- c. Provide approved submittal as part of O&M clearly identifying manufacturer and provided model number.
- d. Manufacturer's printed operating instructions.
- e. Printed listing of periodic preventive maintenance items and recommended frequency required to validate warranties. Failure to provide maintenance information will indicate that preventive maintenance is not a condition for validation of warranties.
- f. List of original manufacturer's parts, including suppliers' part numbers and cuts, recommended spare parts stockage quantity and local parts and service source.
- g. Include vendor contact information for service and warranty.
- h. Include all start-up and testing reports.
- 2. Assemble and provide copies of manual in 8-1/2 by 11 inch format. Foldout diagrams and illustrations are acceptable.

1.7 MAINTENANCE MATERIAL SUBMITTALS

A. Provide one year supply of detergent and water treatment chemicals.

1.8 WARRANTY

- A. Washer, Vehicle, 4-Brush Drive-thru:
 - 1. Warranty work specified herein, for a period of three (3) years beginning upon substantial completion of the project, against defects in materials, workmanship, and performance.
 - 2. Warranty shall include materials and labor necessary to correct defects, which shall include, but not be limited to the following:
 - a. Operation: Noisy, rough or substandard operation.
 - b. Parts: Loose, damaged, and missing parts.
 - c. Finish: Abnormal deterioration.
 - 3. Steel framework including galvanizing, welds, and overall integrity shall be warranted for ten (10) years.
- B. Warranty shall include materials and labor necessary to correct defects.
- C. Defects shall include, but not be limited to noisy, rough or substandard operation; loose, damaged, and missing parts; and abnormal deterioration of finish.
- D. Any units or parts which prove defective during the warranty period will be replaced with OEM parts and transportation prepaid.
- E. All parts shall be readily available locally in the United States.
- F. Include local vendor contact information for service and warranty.

1.9 COORDINATION

A. Coordinate size and location of all foundations, trenches, trench depths, bus wash location, supports, piping, electrical, and controls.

1.10.1 PRODUCT DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

- A. Deliver equipment in manufacturer's containers, appropriately packaged and/or crated for protection during domestic shipment and storage in humid, dusty conditions.
- B. Indelibly label all containers, including those contained in others, on outside with item description(s) per title of this specification.
- C. Provide equipment and materials specified complete in one shipment for each equipment item. Split or partial shipments are not permissible.

1.11 LABELING

- A. Nameplate: Manufacturer shall securely attach in a prominent location on each major item of equipment a non-corrosive nameplate with stamped figures showing manufacturer's name, address, model number, serial number and pertinent utility or operating data.
- B. Label all piping in vehicle wash systems as to its function and flow direction.
- C. All electrical equipment and materials shall be new and shall be listed by Underwriter's Laboratories, Inc. (U.L.), or other National Recognized Testing Laboratory (NRTL), in categories for which standards have been set by that agency and labeled as such in the manufacturer's plant.

PART 2 – PRODUCTS

2.1 WASHER, VEHICLE, 4-BRUSH DRIVE-THRU

Equipment Mark Number: 3902

A. Manufacturers

- 1. Subject to compliance with requirements, provide products by one of the following or approved equal:
 - a. Westmatic Corporation
 - b. Interclean Equipment, LLC
 - c. Ross & White Company
- 2. Basis-of-Design Product: Westmatic Corporation

B. General Description:

1. Heavy-duty four-brush stationary hybrid drive through vehicle wash capable of washing a high volume of various sizes and styles of vehicles with or without bike racks. The machine shall control the wash process to provide a consistent wash result without relying on the judgment of individual drivers. The need for speed sensors, and warning buzzers are not required.

- 2. The unit is to be manufactured according to quality assurance standards of ISO 9001 and environmental standards of ISO 14001.
- 3. The system shall be capable of washing the front, sides and rear of the vehicles several times during a single pass and includes a special mirror protection program. For optimal wash result, the vehicle MUST stop to wash the front and rear.
- 4. The wash functions of the system shall be operated automatically and controlled by infra-red technology. The wash system shall regulate the washings actions and speed of the drivers to maximize cleaning results while minimizing incidents of damage to vehicles or machine.
- 5. The system shall be complete with all control systems, metering devices, drive motors, pump stations and brush assemblies.

C. Performance:

- 1. The Manufacturer or Supplier of the Vehicle Washer, Mark Number <u>3902</u> shall be responsible for the design of a washer that satisfactorily washes the Owner's vehicle fleet.
 - a. The washer shall remove all visible, heavy dirt accumulation and most of the road film from all surfaces including the rear of the Owner's vehicles.
- D. The Manufacturer or Supplier of the Vehicle Washer shall be solely responsible for the performance of the washer, as specified, and shall modify, add to, or alter the equipment, as necessary, without any additional cost to the Owner, to provide a satisfactory performance.
- E. The brush unit, pumping stations and all electrical controls shall be designed, assembled and supplied by one manufacturer.
- F. The Manufacturer or Supplier of the Vehicle Washer shall have a minimum of 5 past successive years regularly engaged in the manufacture of bus washers.
- G. Submit the following information:
 - 1. Provide name of contact person at each installation location who is familiar with the operation and maintenance of the wash system equipment.
 - 2. Provide a sample copy of a typical Operations Manual of similar equipment package as is specified herein. The manual to be prepared according to these specifications requirements.
 - 3. Provide other pertinent information, which details the equipment ratings, performance and applicability of the supplier's proposed vehicle wash system.

H. Equipment Assembly and Testing

- 1. Assemble and test all equipment at the factory prior to shipment.
- 2. Ship equipment disassembled only to the extent deemed necessary for reasons of shipping limitations, handling facilities and avoiding damage.

- 3. Hydrostatically test all pressurized equipment at two (2) times working pressure.
- 4. Balance all pump impellers statically, dynamically, and hydraulically and test for design flow and head.
- 5. Test all factory wired control panels for proper operation.
- 6. Each motor shall have its insulation resistance to ground measured with 1000 volt "Megger" prior to connections. Make record of these values. Values of resistance of less than ten meg ohms will not be acceptable

I. Bus wash operation:

- 1. Vehicles entering the wash area will first pass under the stationary prerinse/detergent arch. The detergent arch shall be designed in 3 parts, to provide chemical coverage to the front, sides, and rear of the vehicle.
- 2. Just before reaching the machine, the driver shall be signaled to stop by a red light (traffic light). When the bus is stationary, the second set of brushes (3 & 4) shall move in to wash the front of the vehicle above the bike rack. The front area shall be cleaned by a side-to-side crossover overlapping motion. The system shall be capable of performing multiple side to side passes with the brushes during the front wash sequence while stationary. The number of passes shall be adjustable to meet Greater Peoria Mass Transit's needs.
- 3. Once the front wash is complete, the brushes which just washed the front shall withdraw and move automatically around the mirrors (Automatic Mirror Protection). The first set of brushes (1 & 2), which are full length, shall activate and move in to wash the sides of the bus. The driver shall then receive a green light indicating to proceed. As the bus proceeds forward and the mirrors pass the second set of brushes (3 & 4), these brushes shall activate and load into the sides of the bus. The second set of brushes shall rotate in the opposite direction than the first set, which will eliminate effects of shadowing, providing the best quality, most thorough wash possible.
- 4. When the rear of the bus enters the brush station, the driver shall be signaled to stop by a red traffic light. The first set of full length brushes (1 & 2) shall then move into the back of the bus, cleaning with a side-to-side crossover overlapping motion. The number of passes shall be adjustable to meet Greater Peoria Mass Transit's needs. Alternate user-friendly programming choices shall be available to accommodate differing styles of buses within the fleet.
- 5. Once the rear has been cleaned, the driver shall be indicated to proceed by the traffic light. The bus then proceeds through the final rinse arch and dryer system as it exits the wash.
- 6. The total wash time to be 60-90 seconds.
- 7. The driver shall under no circumstances drive into the brushes or booms with the vehicle.

J. Capacity and Dimensions:

- 1. Vehicle dimensions, nominal:
 - a. Length:
 - 1) Maximum- 65 feet.
 - 2) Minimum- 35 feet
 - b. Width: 8 feet, 6 inches (plus mirrors).
 - c. Height: 11 feet, 4 inches.

K. Features/Performance/Construction

1. Tire Guide Rails

- a. The tire guide rails shall be flared at the entrance to facilitate entry the wash bay and be constructed of 4" tubular steel pipe. Rail height is not to exceed 6". All sections shall be smoothly finished to avoid damage to tires. Rails are to be anchored to the floor with ½" galvanized or non-corrosive concrete lag bolts. Tire guide rails will run the full length of the wash bay. All welded joints need to be grounded smooth.
- b. All components of the tire guide rails shall be hot dip galvanized steel.

2. Skid Plates

- a. Stainless steel glide plates for guiding of vehicle at entrance of the guide rails. Attached to the floor at with 1/4" stainless steel anchor bolts.
- b. Skid plates shall be 3/16 inch thick stainless steel mounted flush to slab. Plates shall be nominally 4 feet 6 inches wide tapering with tire guide angle to 3 feet 6 inches wide at entrance to straight section of tire guides.

3. Pre Soak / Detergent Arch

- a. The pre-soak arch shall deliver approximately 4 gallons per minute at 45 PSI, to provide efficient and economical vehicle coverage.
- b. The spray pipes shall be manufactured of Stainless Steel. Spray tips shall be brass and equipped with quick disconnects.
- c. The pre-soak arch shall be designed in 3 parts, to provide complete coverage of the sides, front and rear. Each part shall be equipped with a brass solenoid valve to maximize effectiveness. To maximize efficiency and reduce chemical costs, spray to the front and rear of the vehicles shall only be applied when those portions of the vehicle are under the spray arch. The functions of start, stop, sprays for front, and back, shall be controlled infrared sensors.
- d. All frame structures shall be hot dip galvanized. Aluminum is unacceptable.

4. Pre Soak/ Detergent Arch Pump

- a. Stainless steel corrosion-resistant horizontal multi-stage centrifugal pump.
- b. Capacity 6.6GPM (25 liters/min) at 60 psi (4.0 bar).
- c. Direct drive single-phase electric motor.
- d. Carbon-type shaft seal.
- e. Relief valve of washer-type and bypass function included.
- f. Inlet filter.

5. Detergent Mixing System

- a. 10 gallon (40 liter) buffer tank for mixing detergent (pre-soak) with automatic mixing of concentrated detergent and water.
- b. Pre-determined mix of water and detergent automatically refilled through valve operated by a float mixture can be changed for winter or summer conditions by changing the nozzle in suction hose of the detergent. Equipment is delivered with a large number of color-coded nozzles, where each color represents a specific mixture.
- c. To prevent separation of detergent from water when equipment is inactive, the equipment shall be delivered with a bypass-type mixture device from pump to tank.
- d. Detergent pump shall be placed on a galvanized floor stand under the buffer

6. Roof Mop

- a. The full width of horizontal surfaces shall be washed with a soft touch, water proof synthetic material that is mold and mildew resistant, cleans roof of vehicle and protects AC, CNG Tanks, and other components that may be present on the roof.
- b. Roof mop shall hang from pre-soak arch before entry into brush housing. All framing and mounts shall be hot dip galvanized steel.

7. High Pressure Chassis wash

- a. Galvanized steel high-pressure pipe (minimum 9'-2" in length) mounted perpendicular to vehicle travel direction. Minimum 8 stainless steel spray nozzles.
- b. Shall include hot dip galvanized steel cover plate grate (traffic rated) with cut-outs for pipe connections.

- c. As bus approaches first chassis wash station the underbody shall be washed with high pressure recycled water.
- d. All chassis wash pipes, pipe fittings, nozzles, etc. shall be recessed in concrete floor so as not to create a tripping safety hazard. Spray nozzles shall be made of stainless steel. Spray piping shall be galvanized.
- e. Chassis wash spray system shall be furnished complete with all hose kits, foot valves, relief valves, shut off valves, suction and bypass connections, low water pump protection, actuation controls, and all other required hardware and incidental components necessary for a complete installation working separately or integrated with overall wash cycle controls.

8. High Pressure Wheel Wash

- a. Designed with optimized high-pressure spray pattern to clean the vehicle wheels, rims and rocker panels.
- b. Galvanized steel high-pressure pipe (one each side). Minimum 12 stainless steel spray nozzles.
- c. Wheel wash pipes shall suspended by floor mounted brackets on either side of the wash bay.
- d. Shall include suction and bypass connections, shut-off valves and low water level pump protection.

9. High Pressure Arch

- a. Installed to wash buses with bike racks, paratransit buses and/or to augment washing odd shaped vehicles in a completely touchless mode.
- b. Designed with optimized high-pressure spray pattern to clean the fronts of vehicles and augment washing on front, sides and rear of odd shaped vehicles.
- c. Galvanized steel high-pressure pipe (one each side). Minimum 12 stainless steel spray nozzles.

10. Buffer Tank

a. 400 gallon, manufactured in plastic with automatic refill and level control. Includes suction and bypass connections, shut-off valves and low water level pump protection.

11. High Pressure Pump

a. The High-Pressure Pump shall be a multi-stage vertical stainless steel centrifugal type with a 25hp direct-drive, direct-start motor. Capacity 91 GPM at 285psi (20 bar). All vital parts shall be polished stainless steel SIS 2333. Pump shall be delivered with all connector hoses.

b. Pump to serve Chassis Wash, Wheel Wash and High Pressure Arch.

12. Diverter Valve

- a. For selecting between undercarriage/wheel wash with and high pressure arch. Made in hot dipped galvanized steel. Pneumatic valves in stainless steel.
- b. The diverter valve shall be constructed so that the pump never can work against closed valve.

13. Brush Machine Housing:

a. All frame structures shall be hot dip galvanized with the main structural legs not less than 6 by 6 inches square tubing.

14. Brushes:

- The system shall be equipped with 4 vertical brushes. The first set (brushes a. 1 & 2) shall be suspended and full length and must be capable of washing the front as well as the rear of the bus multiple times with an overlapping movement. This set of brushes will also wash the sides of the bus and must be equipped with an automated mirror avoidance program. This function shall be capable of multiple programs to accommodate various styles of buses presently in the fleet, and any future styles that may be procured during the lifetime of the wash system. The second set of brushes (3 & 4) shall also be suspended, capable of washing the front (with bike racks), as well as the sides of the bus and shall also be equipped with an automated mirror avoidance program. These brushes rotate in the opposite direction to brushes 1 & 2 to eliminate shadowing effects. This function shall be capable of multiple programs to accommodate various styles of vehicles that exist in the fleet presently, and any future styles that may be procured during the lifetime of the wash system.
- b. Start and stopping of the brushes shall be achieved through via infra-red photo cells.
- c. Brush pressure is to be self-monitoring and self-adjusting to preprogrammed levels automatically, prior to the commencement of each wash.
- d. Brushes shall have a provision of water and detergent delivery. The mixture of detergent to brushes shall be adjustable from the floor level allowing for adaptation to wash conditions. Piping shall be galvanized with brass spray tips. Brushes are to be driven by energy efficient and durable 3 phase TEFC motors. Infra-red sensors shall be controlled in such a manner as to not start the machine by pedestrian traffic.
- e. Bristles shall be polyethylene material that is grooved to facilitate water and detergent delivery. The tips shall be flagged to provide soft touch to prevent scratching to glass and paint. Each brush section shall consist of a pliable plastic backing which is mounted to a 4-3/4" hot dip galvanized steel tubing

with a wall thickness of 0.16 inch. All sections of each brush unit shall be full density with a minimum of 84 tips per square inch on all brush sections.

f. Brushes are to be driven by high-efficiency, energy efficient and durable 3 HP, 3 phase, 60Hz TEFC motors.

15. Detergent Pump

a. A diaphragm metering pump shall inject concentrated detergent into the wash water. The pump shall operate on 120 VAC power. Pump shall include double ball inlet and outlet cartridge type ceramic check valves. Chemical resistant PVDF valve body and fittings, ceramic balls, Viton seals and TFP/P ball seat o-rings. No metal springs are to be used. Pump shall be capable of a maximum output of 5.9 OZ/Min @ 125 PSI. Output shall be adjustable from 5-100% via stroke length adjustment by transit personnel.

16. Chassis Wash Rust Inhibitor Applicator

- a. Designed with optimized high-pressure spray pattern to clean the vehicle under body with a low pressure chemical application.
- b. Galvanized steel high-pressure pipe (minimum 9'-2" in length) mounted perpendicular to vehicle travel direction. Minimum 8 stainless steel spray nozzles.
- c. Provided with hot dip galvanized steel cover plate grate (traffic rated) with cut-outs for pipe connections.

17. Chassis Wash Rust Inhibitor Applicator Pump

- a. Stainless steel corrosion-resistant horizontal multi-stage centrifugal pump.
- b. Capacity 6.6GPM (25 liters/min) at 60 psi (4.0 bar).
- c. Direct drive single-phase electric motor.
- d. Carbon-type shaft seal.
- e. Relief valve of washer-type and bypass function included.
- f. Inlet filter.

18. Detergent Mixing System (Rust Inhibitor Applicator)

- a. 10 gallon (40-liter) buffer tank for mixing detergent (Rust Inhibitor) with automatic mixing of concentrated detergent and water.
- b. Pre-determined mix of water and detergent automatically refilled through valve operated by a float.
- c. Mixture can be changed for winter or summer conditions by changing the nozzle in suction hose of the detergent.

- d. Equipment is delivered with a large number of color-coded nozzles, where each color represents a specific mixture.
- e. To prevent separation of detergent from water when equipment is inactive, the equipment is delivered with a bypass-type mixture device from pump to tank.
- f. Detergent pump shall be placed on a galvanized floor stand under the buffer tank

19. Traffic Lights/Speed Control System

a. Drivers shall be directed throughout the entire wash process with a minimum of (3) Three LED-traffic lights (Red/Yellow/Green). Lights will interact and be a function of the control system. The Traffic lights shall be contained in a watertight enclosure and shall be DOT approved.

20. Final Rinse Arch

- a. The final rinse spray arch shall consist of a 3/4 inch galvanized pipe equipped with no less than 20 brass spray tips, mounted on a galvanized frame.
- b. The system shall provide a complete final rinse utilizing no more than 30 GPM @ 45 PSI.
- c. All start/stop functions are to be activated by infrared sensors.
- d. Final rinse system shall include a rinse aid injection pump for injection of rinse aid during the final rinse stage of the wash system. This reduces the spotting left on vehicles after they have been washed.

21. Water Softener (For Final Rinse)

- a. Installation is to include a commercial services water softener capable of supplying soft water with excellent abilities of hardness removal.
- b. The softener is to have a corrosion resistant multi-port hydraulic valve with a bypass valve. Flow regulators shall be self-adjusting providing uniform flow rates regardless of pressure. The unit is to be modular in design with all service parts contained within removable cartridges.
- c. All softener regeneration cycle times are to be fully adjustable. Error diagnostics are also to be displayed for troubleshooting assistance. The unit is to have a battery backup for memory retention, negating the need to reprogram in the event of power interruption.
- d. Tanks will be designed for a working pressure of 100 PSI. The pressure vessel is to be constructed of non-corrosive reinforced fiberglass, containing high efficiency softening resin with no color throw, and long life physical stability. A 40 gallon brine tank equipped with a float operated shut-off to prevent brine tank overflow is to be included.

- e. The system is to contain one shutoff valve on the main water feed into the water softener, and one shutoff on each of the fresh water lines leading to the wash unit and the chemical mixing systems.
- f. A by-pass valve shall be included in case of trouble or service for the water softener.

22. Dryer/blower

- a. Hot Dip Galvanized 4" X 4" square steel tubing framework.
- b. Standard Clearance: 14' High x 9' Wide.
- c. Producers (plastic) Width 28", Height 32-1/2", Depth 29", Nozzle Opening 5" x 10".
- d. 4200CFM, Air Velocity 135MPH
- e. Motors: Each 10HP, TEFC, 3490RPM, 215 FRAME, 10HP
- f. Five (5) Fan/Motor Assemblies (2 on each side, 1 on top). 50HP Total.
- g. All frame structures shall be hot dip galvanized. Aluminum is unacceptable.

23. Controls

- a. The system shall be equipped with self-diagnostic software that indicates any errors, malfunctions, or other stoppages via the LCD display screen. The nature of the shutdown shall be displayed on the control panel (LCD screen). The terminal shall have three different color backgrounds depending on the status of the machine; Green for OPERATIONAL MODE, Orange for EMERGENCY STOP and Red for ALARM. The terminal in the machine's main electric control box shall adjust the load sensitive power relays.
- b. The system shall include a counter that displays the number of washes performed, both collectively and in various programs chosen. The system is to contain the capability to perform numerous unique wash programs for differing wash choices. Alternate wash selections shall be activated by the driver on a control panel prior to commencing the wash.
- c. All wash components are to be activated by infra-red eyes.
- d. All electrical components shall be UL/ULC listed. All control panels shall be UL/ULC listed as a complete enclosed industrial control panel. The main control panel is to include an Ethernet module for use with customer supplied network connection that will allow for functions such as off-site adjustment to wash programs when desired.
- e. Front and rear wash process shall be programmed for multiple passes of the brushes. The Ethernet module shall also permit off-site technical support, and diagnosis.

- f. There shall be five emergency stop buttons, one located on each corner of the machine and one on the main control box.
- g. The main control box shall include an control panel with a LCD-screen to provide the following standard functions:
 - 1) There shall be touch-less only, brush only or combination versions of the following:
 - a) Buses with Bike Racks (Front, Sides and Rear Wash, complete wash)
 - b) Buses w/o Bike Racks (Front, Sides and Rear Wash, complete wash)
 - c) Sides and Rear Wash
 - d) Sides only
 - e) Touch-less only
 - f) Brushes 1 & 2 Off/On
 - g) Brushes 3 & 4 Off/On
 - h) Small Vehicle (Car, SUV, Pickup)-Touch-less Only
 - i) Drive Through Without Wash
 - j) Detergent Arch Off/On
 - k) Chassis Wash Off/On
 - 1) Wheel Wash Off/On
 - m) Blower Dryer System Off/On
 - n) Alternate Wash Programs
 - o) Emergency Stop
 - p) Emergency Stop Reset
- 24. Provide with an Ethernet module to enable contact between the machine's PLC and the factory for remote diagnostics and off-site program adjustments (network/internet access required).
- 25. Solenoid Valves: Fresh water solenoid valve shall be slow-closing type to prevent hammering and stress on water lines. All water solenoid valves shall be union isolated.
- L. Finish: Metallic surfaces not suitable for galvanizing shall be coated with 95% zinc primer and covered with durable machine enamel. All erection bolts shall be plated Grade 5.
- M. Utilities Required:
 - 1. Below utilities are Basis-of-Design. Vehicle wash equipment manufacturer shall be responsible for providing owner required utilities with shop drawing submittal within two weeks of bid award for coordination.
 - a. Electrical:
 - 1) 460V/3 phase, 50 amp Pump Control Panel.
 - 2) 460V/3 phase, 30 amp Wash Control Panel.
 - 3) 460V/3 phase, 75 amp Blower Control Panel.
 - 4) 120 V/1 phase, 15 amp Water Softener.

- b. Air: 1/2 inch supply line at 60 PSIG, 15 cfm
- c. Water: 1-1/2 inch supply line at 60 PSIG, minimum, 40 GPM
- d. Drain: 4 inch
- e. Wired Internet Connection Supply to equipment room.

PART 3 – EXECUTION

3.1 INSPECTION

- A. Coordinate location of rough-in work and utility stub-outs to assure match with equipment to be installed.
- B. Inspect delivered equipment for damage from shipping and exposure to weather. Compare delivered equipment with packing lists and specifications to assure receipt of all items.
- C. Report in writing to the Architect any damaged, missing or incomplete scheduled equipment and improper rough-in work or utility stub-outs.

3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. Vehicle Wash Equipment manufacturer responsible for providing complete installation and coordination documents to owner. Installation drawings shall include all piping, valves, wiring, conduit, etc. necessary to provide a complete and operable system. Vehicle wash equipment manufacturer shall clearly indicate any part of the installation that is outside the vehicle wash equipment manufacturer's scope of work prior to commencement of work.
- B. Vehicle Wash Equipment manufacturer responsible for coordinating all interconnections of wash equipment in order to provide a complete and operable system.
- C. Perform work under direct supervision of Foreman or Construction Superintendent with authority to coordinate installation of scheduled equipment with Architect/Engineer.
- D. Install equipment in accordance with plans, shop drawings and manufacturer's instructions:
 - 1. Positioning: Place equipment in accordance with any noted special positioning requirements generally level (or slight slope as required by instructions), plumb, and at right angles to adjacent work.
 - 2. Fitting: Where field cutting or trimming is necessary, perform in a neat, accurate, professional manner without damaging equipment or adjacent work.
 - 3. Anchorage: Use fastenings as specified herein. Attach equipment securely to prevent damage resulting from inadequate fastenings. Installation fasteners shall be installed to avoid scratching or damaging adjacent surfaces.
 - 4. Upon completion of work, finish surfaces shall be free of tool marks, scratches, blemishes, and stains.

3.3 TESTING

- A. Perform tests and inspections.
 - 1. Manufacturer's Field Service: Engage a factory-authorized service representative to start-up inspect, test, and adjust components, assemblies, and equipment installations, including connections, check operation of the equipment and components for operation and performance as specified and examine the finish for damage. Provide report in writing that the installation meets the requirements and shall include information concerning minor adjustments and minor repairs, which may be required before final acceptance by the Owner.
 - 2. Test and adjust controls and safeties. Replace damaged and malfunctioning controls and equipment
- B. Prepare test and inspection reports
- C. After final connections are made and prior to authorizing payment, specified equipment shall be tested for compliance with all specified features in the presence of the Architect/Engineer using acceptance procedures provided by the manufacturer.
- D. Performance Testing: Each washer shall consecutively wash five vehicles of Owner's choosing within 45 minutes.
- E. Equipment shall not damage vehicles, including mirrors, windshield wipers and windows, or equipment itself.
- F. Malfunctions during testing shall be corrected within five days and re-tested. Malfunctions during second testing shall be corrected within five days and retested.
- G. Inadequate Performance: If equipment fails third test, Owner may elect to have all specified Vehicle Wash Equipment removed in its entirety from site at no cost or obligation to Owner.

3.4 CLEANUP

- A. Touch-up damage to painted finishes.
- B. Wipe and clean equipment of any oil, grease, and solvents, and make ready for use.
- C. Clean area around equipment installation and remove packing or installation debris from job site.
- D. Notify Architect/Engineer for acceptance inspection.

3.5 TRAINING

A. Direct the technical representative to provide specified hours of training to designated Owner's maintenance personnel in operation and maintenance of the following equipment. Coordinate, with Owner, training schedule and list of personnel to be trained.

1. WASHER, VEHICLE, 4-BRUSH DRIVE-THRU

Equipment Mark Number: 3902

Hours Required: 4

B. Washer, Vehicle, 4-Brush Drive-thru training:

- 1. At least 30 days prior to schedule delivery of equipment, submit to the Engineer a detailed outline of the Contractor's training program for the Customer's personnel. Include such information as the duration of the program, material and literature to be utilized, topics to be covered, and any material and equipment required to be provided by the Owner.
- 2. The training program shall include familiarization with equipment operation and performance and detailed instruction in operation, maintenance and test procedures and shall be provided for:
 - a. Engineer and Management
 - b. Operating Personnel
 - c. Maintenance Personnel.
- 3. The training program shall include the equipment operation and maintenance manual as a basic text for instruction. The program shall be organized to permit the Owner to develop, within its own organization, the capability to continue the education of its personnel in the proper operation, maintenance, and repair of the equipment. The training technical representative shall assume no prior knowledge, on the part of the Owner's personnel, of the equipment.
- C. Obtain, from technical representative, a list of Owner's personnel trained in equipment operations and maintenance.
- D. Provide a Windows compatible movie file format recording on DVD disk of the training session. The DVD training movie can be of a live session or a produced training video.

SECTION 3 – BID SUBMITION PROVISIONS

3-1 Postponement, Amendment and/or Cancellation of Invitation for Bids

The GPMTD reserves the right to revise or amend any portion of this IFB prior to the date and time for the bid delivery. Such revisions and amendments, if any, shall be issued through addenda to this IFB. Copies of such addenda and/or amendments shall be placed on the GPMTD website and will be furnished to the Proposer's email address submitted on the Contractors Registration Form. If the revisions or addenda require changes in requested information or the format for bid submission, the established date for submission of bids contained in this IFB may be postponed by such number of days as, in the GPMTD's opinion, shall enable Proposers adequate time to revise their bids.

GPMTD reserves the right to cancel this IFB at any time or change the date and time for submitting bids by announcing same prior to the date and time established for bid submittal.

3-2 Rejection of Bids

GPMTD reserves the right to reject any or all bids and waive any minor informalities or irregularities.

3-3 Clarification of Bids

The District reserves the right to obtain clarification of any point in a bid or to obtain additional information necessary to properly evaluate a particular bid. Failure of a Bidder to respond to such a request for additional information or clarification may result in the bids' rejection.

3-4 Approved Equals

In all cases, services and materials must be furnished as specified. Where brand names or specific items are used in the specifications, consider the term "or approved equal" to follow.

Any unapproved deviations, exceptions, substitutions, alternates or conditional qualifications contained in a bid may be cause for its rejection.

If potential proposers believe that their product is equal to the product specified, they must submit a written request to GPMTD on the provided form (Attachment D) and this request will be approved or rejected by GPMTD at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the due date of bids. Requests for approved equals and clarification of specifications must be received by GPMTD in writing a minimum of fifteen (15) days before the bid opening to allow analysis of the request.

Any request for an approved equal <u>must</u> be fully supported with catalog information, specifications and illustrations, or other pertinent information, as evidence that the substitute offered is equal to or better than the specification. Where an approved equal is requested, the Proposer must demonstrate the equality of this product to GPMTD to determine whether the Proposer's product is or is not equal to that specified.

3-5 Modification or Withdrawal of Bids and Late Bids

At any time before the time and date set for submittal of bids, a Bidder may request to withdraw or modify its Bid. Such a request must be made in writing by a person with authority as identified on the IFB Cover Page, provided their identity is made known and a receipt is signed for the bid. All bid modifications shall be made in writing executed and submitted in the same form and manner as the original bid. Any bid or modification of bid received at GPMTD's office designated in the solicitation after the exact time specified for bid receipt will not be considered.

3-6 Errors and Administrative Corrections

GPMTD will not be responsible for any errors in bids.

GPMTD reserves the right to allow corrections or amendments to be made that are due to minor administrative errors or irregularities, such as errors in typing, transposition or similar administrative errors. Erasures or other changes or entries made by the proposer must be initialed by the person signing the bid.

3-7 Compliance with IFB Terms and Attachments

GPMTD intends to award a Contract based on the terms, conditions, and attachments contained in this IFB. Bidders are strongly advised to not take any exceptions. Bidders shall submit bids which respond to the requirements of the IFB. An exception is not a response to an IFB requirement. If an exception is taken, a "Notice of Exception" must be submitted with the bid. The "Notice of Exception" must identify the specific point or points of exception and provide an alternative.

Bidders are cautioned that exceptions to the terms, conditions, and attachments may result in rejection of the bid.

GPMTD may, at its sole discretion, determine that a bid with a Notice of Exception merits acceptance. Failure to submit a marked-up copy of the form agreement with a bid will be interpreted by GPMTD as the proposer's acceptance of the form agreement provided herein.

3-8 Collusion

The proposer guarantees that the bid submitted is not a product of collusion with any other proposer, and no effort has been made to fix the bid price of any proposer or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost element of any bid price (Affidavit of Non-Collusion). Failure to submit the signed affidavit at the time of bid opening shall be grounds for disqualification of the proposer's offer.

If GPMTD determines that collusion has occurred among Bidders, none of the bids from the participants in such collusion shall be considered. GPMTD's determination shall be final.

3-9 Pricing, Taxes and Effective Date

The price to be quoted in any bid will include all items of labor, materials, tools, equipment, delivery and other costs necessary to fully meet the requirements of GPMTD. Any items omitted, which are clearly necessary for the completion of this project, will be considered a portion of such specifications, although not directly specified.

Price bids shall include all freight charges, FOB to the designated delivery points.

GPMTD is exempt from payment of Federal, Excise and Transportation Tax, and the Illinois Sales, Excise and Use Tax. Proposers will not include these taxes in their proposed price(s). All other government taxes, duties, fees, licenses, permits, royalties, assessments, and charges shall be included in the proposed price.

In the event of a discrepancy between the unit price and the extended amount for a required item, the unit price will govern.

The price quoted by the proposing companies/firms will not change for a period of ninety (90) days, beginning from the date the bid is opened.

3-10 Bid Alternatives

Bids shall address all requirements identified in this solicitation. In addition, GPMTD may consider bid alternatives submitted by Bidders that provide enhancements beyond the IFB requirements. Bid alternatives may be considered if deemed to be in GPMTD's best interests. Bid alternatives must be clearly identified.

3-11 Single Bid Response

If only one Bid is received in response to the IFB, a sample of two (2) Bids, if available, awarded to the Proposer within the past two (2) years may be requested of the single Proposer. A cost/price analysis and/or audit may be performed of the cost bid in order to determine if the price is fair and reasonable.

3-12 Exclusionary or Discriminatory Specifications

GPMTD agrees that it will comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. Section 5323(h) (2) by refraining from using any Federal assistance awarded by the FTA to support procurements using exclusionary or discriminatory specifications. GPMTD further agrees to refrain from using state or local geographic preferences, except those expressly mandated or encouraged by Federal Statute.

3-13 Protest Procedures

Pre-Bid Protests:

All protests concerning solicitation specifications, criteria and/or procedures shall be submitted in writing (defined as being sent or received via letter or facsimile on official firm/agency letterhead or by electronic mail) to the Board Chair as specified below not later than ten (10) business days prior to the deadline for submission of bids/proposals.

The Board Chair may, within his or her discretion, postpone the deadline for submission of bids/proposals, but in any case, shall provide a written response to all protests not later than five (5) business days prior to the deadline for submission of bids/proposals. If the deadline for submission of bids/proposals is postponed by the Board Chair as the result of a protest the postponement will be announced through an addendum to the solicitation.

The decision by the Board Chair shall be the final agency decision on the matter.

Pre-Award Protests:

With respect to protests made after the deadline for submission of bids/proposals but before contract award by GPMTD, protests shall be limited to those protests alleging a violation of Federal or State law, a challenge to the bids/proposals evaluation and award process.

Such protests shall be submitted in writing (defined as being sent or received via letter or facsimile on official firm/agency letterhead or by electronic mail) to the Board Chair as specified below not later than five (5) business days after the Recommendation for Contract Award announcement by GPMTD.

The Board Chair, within his or her discretion, postpone the award of the contract, but in any case, shall provide a written response to all protests not later than three (3) business days prior to the date that GPMTD shall announce the contract award.

The decision by the Board Chair shall be the final agency decision on the matter.

Requirements for Protests:

All protests must be submitted to GPMTD in writing (defined as being sent or received via letter or facsimile on official firm/agency letterhead or by electronic mail), with sufficient documentation, evidence and legal authority to demonstrate that the Protestor is entitled to the relief requested. The protest must be certified as being true and correct to the best knowledge and information of the Protestor, and be signed by the Protestor. The protest must also include a mailing address to which a response should be sent.

Protests received after the deadlines for receipt of protests specified above are subject to denial without any requirement for review or action by GPMTD.

All protests must be directed in writing (defined as being sent or received via letter or facsimile on official firm/agency letterhead or by electronic mail) to the Board Chair at the address shown in the solicitation documents.

Protest Response:

The Board Chair shall issue written responses to all protests received by the required protest response dates. All protest responses shall be transmitted by first-class U.S. Postal Service to the address indicated in the protest letter.

For convenience, GPMTD will also send a copy of the response to a protest to the Protester by facsimile and/or electronic mail if a facsimile number and/or electronic mail address are indicated in the protest letter. The protest response transmitted by U.S. Postal Service shall be the official GPMTD response to the protest and GPMTD will not be responsible for the failure of the Protester to receive the protest response by either facsimile or electronic mail.

3-14 Insurance Requirements

Contractor shall not commence work until all insurance required under this section has been obtained and the proper insurance verification has been provided to GPMTD.

3-14.1 General Requirements

All insurance policies shall be written with a company or companies licensed to conduct

business within the Commonwealth of Illinois and holding a current Best's Key Rating of A- VII or better. Contractor agrees to name GPMTD and Farnsworth Group, Inc. as additional insureds on General, Business Automobile and Excess or Umbrella liability policies by endorsement to the policies. Insurance policies shall be endorsed to give GPMTD 30 day's written notice (10 days in case of Workers Compensation) of cancellation for any reason, non-renewal or material change in coverage or limits. In case of non-payment of premium by Contractor, GPMTD and Farnsworth Group, Inc. retains the rights but is not obligated to pay any premiums and deduct such amounts from any payments due to the Contractor.

There shall be no exclusions for punitive damages in the General or Business Automobile policies.

Complete, certified copies of all insurance policies applicable to this agreement will be sent to GPMTD within 60 days of each inception or anniversary date, so that these insurance policies may be reviewed by GPMTD. Until copies of policies are received, Evidence of Coverage in the form of an original Certificate of Insurance shall be submitted to GPMTD. The Contractor also agrees to have deficiencies in the insurance policies amended as per the directions of GPMTD or its representative.

3.14.2 Required Coverages

The Contractor agrees to provide the following coverages:

A. <u>Commercial General Liability</u> (Occurrence Form), either singly or in combination with Excess or Umbrella Liability Insurance policy **covering all operations** with the following limits:

Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury, Property Damage)	\$1,000,000
Personal and Advertising Injury Limit	\$1,000,000
General Aggregate Limit	\$1,000,000
Products and Completed Operations Aggregate Limit	\$1,000,000
Fire Damage Limit	\$50,000
Medical Payments – Any One Person	\$5,000

B. <u>Business Automobile Policy</u> either singly or in combination with Excess or Umbrella Liability Insurance policy **covering all operations** with the following limits:

Owned, Hired or Non Owned (Per Accident)	\$1,000,000
Medical Payments (Each Person) \$5,000	
Comprehensive (\$5,000 Deductible – Maximum)	Actual Cash Value
Collision (\$5,000 Deductible – Maximum)	Actual Cash Value

In the case of policies that list specific vehicles or specific drivers, proof of coverage is required to be provided to GPMTD for each vehicle or driver before it can be used in service. The Contractor will be fully responsible for all physical damage deductibles to GPMTD owned vehicles. In addition, Contractor will be fully responsible for all rental costs and other costs associated with any vehicles that replace any vehicle that sustains any type of physical damage.

C. Workers Compensation

Part A	Statutory
Part B – Employers Liability	
Bodily Injury by Accident	\$500,000
Bodily Injury by Disease (Policy Limit)	\$500,000
Bodily Injury by Disease (Each Employee)	\$500,000

All States and Voluntary Compensation endorsements shall be included in the Workers Compensation policy. Workers Compensation shall be provided to all employees of the Contractor.

SECTION 4 – BID EVALUATION & CONTRACT AWARD

4-1 General

GPMTD shall evaluate bid (price) information and award the contract to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder(s) that is in the best interest of the GPMTD.

4-2 Eligibility for Award

The initial step in the bid review process and the purpose is to gauge the responsiveness of the Bidder. The bids will be evaluated according to the following criteria:

- The completeness of the bid,
- The Bidder meets the Scope of Work specifications,
- The Bidder has submitted bid on or before the required due date and time,
- The required forms, certifications, and deliverables have been submitted.

Failure to meet any or all of the above criteria will result in a nonresponsive bid and said bid will be rejected in its entirety.

In order to qualify as a Responsible Bidder, in addition to the other requirements herein provided, a Bidder must be prepared to prove to the satisfaction of the District that it has the integrity, skill, and experience to faithfully perform the conditions of the Contract and that it has the necessary financial resources to provide the services in a satisfactory manner and within the time specified.

To be considered skilled and experienced, the Bidder must show, among other requirements of the District, that it has satisfactorily supplied services of the same general type and scope as that which is called for in the IFB.

The Bidder shall maintain at all times, the necessary licenses, permits or certifications required and may be required to furnish evidence of the same.

4-3 Contract Award

Contract award, if any, will be made by GPMTD to the responsible Bidder whose bid best meets the requirements of the IFB, and will be the most advantageous to GPMTD with respect to operational plan, quality, and other factors as evaluated by GPMTD. GPMTD shall have no obligations until a Contract is signed between the Bidder and GPMTD.

Contract award will occur when GPMTD signs the Contract or issues a purchase order. No other act of GPMTD shall constitute Contract award. The Contract will establish the Contract value and incorporate the terms of this document, but will not be the authorization for Contractor to proceed.

4-4 Execution of Contract and Notice to Proceed

The Bidder to whom GPMTD intends to award the Contract shall sign the Contract and return it to GPMTD. Upon authorization by GPMTD's Board of Trustees, or designee, the Contract will be countersigned. Upon receipt by GPMTD of any required documentation and submittals by the Proposer, a Notice to Proceed may be issued, if appropriate.

4-5 Public Disclosure of Bids

GPMTD is subject to the Illinois Freedom of Information Act. Therefore, the contents of this IFB and the Contractor's bid submitted in response to this IFB shall be considered public documents and are subject to the Illinois FOIA statutes. As such, all bids submitted to GPMTD will be available for inspection and copying by the public after the selection process has been concluded. There are, however, various items that may be exempt under public disclosure laws. If any proprietary, privileged, or confidential information or data is included in the Contractor's bid, each page that contains this information or data should be marked as such (e.g., "Proprietary," "Confidential," "Business Secret," or "Competition Sensitive") in order to indicate your claims to an exemption provided in the Illinois FOIA. It is GPMTD's sole right and responsibility, however, to make the determination whether these items are exempt or not exempt under the Illinois FOIA statutes.

All data, documentation and innovations developed as a result of these contractual services shall become the property of GPMTD.

SECTION 5 – STANDARD CONTRACTUAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

5-1 Administration

This Contract is between GPMTD and the Contractor who will be responsible for providing the goods and/or performing the services described herein. GPMTD is not party to defining the division of work between the Contractor and its Subcontractors, if any, and the Specifications and/or Scope of Services has not been written with this intent.

Contractor represents that it has or will obtain all duly licensed and qualified personnel and equipment required to perform hereunder. Contractor's performance under this Contract may be monitored and reviewed by a Procurement Administrator appointed by GPMTD. Reports and data required to be provided by Contractor shall be delivered to the Procurement Administrator. Questions by Contractor regarding interpretation of the terms, provisions, and requirements of this Contract shall be addressed to the Procurement Administrator for response.

5-2 Notification of Delay

Contractor will notify GPMTD's Procurement Administrator as soon as Contractor has, or should have, knowledge that an event has occurred which will delay delivery or start-up of services. Within five days, Contractor will confirm such notice in writing furnishing as many details as is available.

5-3 Request for Extension

Contractor agrees to supply, as soon as such data are available, any reasonable proofs that are required by GPMTD's Procurement Administrator to make a decision of any request for extension. GPMTD's Procurement Administrator will examine the request and any documents supplied by Contractor and will determine if Contractor is entitled to an extension and the duration of such extension. GPMTD's Procurement Administrator will notify Contractor of the decision in writing. It is expressly understood and agreed that Contractor will not be entitled to damages or compensation, and will not be reimbursed for losses on account of delays resulting from any cause under this provision.

5-4 Contract Changes

Any proposed change in the contract will be submitted to GPMTD for its prior written approval and GPMTD will make the change by a Change Order if agreed upon by both parties in writing. Each written Change Order will expressly include any change in the Contract price or delivery schedule. No oral order or conduct by GPMTD will constitute a Change Order unless confirmed in writing by GPMTD.

5-5 Instructions by Unauthorized Third Persons

In accordance with subsection 5-4, Contract Changes, of the solicitation, GPMTD's GM or his authorized representative are the only persons authorized to make changes within the general scope of the Contract.

Any instructions, written or oral, given to Contractor by someone other than GPMTD's GM or his authorized representative, which are considered to be a change in the Contract, will not be considered as an authorized Contract change. Any action on the part of Contractor taken in compliance with such instructions will not be grounds for subsequent payment or other consideration in compliance with the unauthorized change.

5-6 Cost or Price Analysis

GPMTD reserves the right to conduct a cost or price analysis for any purchase. GPMTD may be required to perform a cost analysis when competition is lacking for any purchase. Sole source procurements which result in a single Bid being received will be subject to a cost analysis which will include the appropriate verification of cost data, the evaluation of specific elements of costs and the projection of data to determine the effect on Bid prices. GPMTD may require a Pre-Award Audit and potential Contractors shall be prepared to submit data relevant to the proposed work which will allow GPMTD to sufficiently determine that the proposed price is fair, reasonable, and in accordance with Federal, State and local regulations. Procurements resulting in a single Bid will be treated as a negotiated procurement and GPMTD reserves the right to negotiate with the single Proposer to achieve a fair and reasonable price. If a negotiated price cannot be agreed upon by both parties, GPMTD reserves the right to reject the single Bid. Contract change orders or modifications will be subject to a cost analysis.

5-7 Lack of Funds

If expected or actual funding is withdrawn, reduced, or limited in any way prior to the expiration date set forth in this Contract or in any amendment hereto, GPMTD may, upon written notice to Contractor, terminate this Contract in whole or in part. Such termination shall be in accordance with GPMTD's rights to terminate for convenience or default.

5-8 Force Majeure

The timely receipt of GPMTD's requirements is essential. If the requirements are not received on time in accordance with the delivery schedule, GPMTD may cancel the unfilled portion of the contract for cause, purchase substitute requirements elsewhere, and recover from Contractor any increased costs, thereby incurred together with all resulting incidental and consequential damages. GPMTD may also terminate for cause, purchase substitute requirements elsewhere and recover costs and damages for breach of Contractor obligations.

The Contractor shall be entitled to a reasonable extension of time from GPMTD for the delays caused by damage to Contractor's and/or GPMTD's property caused by fire, lightning, earthquakes, tornadoes, and other extreme weather conditions or acts of nature, power failures, riots, acts of civil or military authorities of competent jurisdiction, strikes, lockouts, and any other industrial, civil or public disturbances beyond the control of the Contractor and its subcontractors causing the inability to perform the requirements of this Contract. Any delay other than ones mentioned above shall constitute a breach of Contractor's contractual obligations.

5-9 Taxes, Licenses, Laws, and Certificate Requirements

Contractor shall maintain and be liable for all taxes, fees, licenses, and costs as may be required by federal, state, and local laws, rules, and regulations for the conduct of business by Contractor and any subcontractors and shall secure and at all times maintain any and all such valid licenses and permits as may be required to provide the services or supplies under this Contract. If for any reason, Contractor's required licenses or certificates are terminated, suspended, revoked, lapsed, or in any manner modified from their status at the time this Contract becomes effective, Contractor shall immediately notify GPMTD in writing of such condition.

Contractor will give all notices and comply with all federal, state, local and GPMTD laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, standards, and orders of any public authority bearing on the performance of the Contract, including, but not limited to, the laws referred to in these General Provisions of the Contract and the other Contract Documents. If the Contract Documents are at variance therewith in any respect, any necessary changes shall be adjusted by appropriate modification. Omission of any applicable laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, standards or orders by GPMTD in the Contract Documents shall be construed as an oversight and shall not relieve the Contractor from his obligations to meet such fully and completely. Upon request, Contractor shall furnish to GPMTD certificates of compliance with all such laws, orders and regulations. Contractor shall be responsible for obtaining all necessary permits and licenses required for performance under the Contract.

Applicable provisions of all federal, state, and local laws, and of all ordinances, rules, and regulations shall govern any and all claims and disputes which may arise between person(s) submitting a Bid response hereto and GPMTD, by and through its officers, employees and authorized representatives, or any other persons, natural and otherwise, and lack of knowledge by any Contractor shall not constitute a cognizable defense against the legal effect thereof.

5-10 Defective Work, Materials or Services

When and as often as GPMTD determines that the work, materials, or services furnished under the Contract are not fully and completely in accordance with any requirement of the Contract, it may give notice and description of such non-compliance to Contractor. Within seven (7) calendar days of receiving such written notification, Contractor must supply GPMTD with a written detailed plan which indicates the time and methods needed to bring the work, materials, or services within acceptable limits of the Contract. GPMTD may reject or accept this plan at its discretion. In the event this plan is rejected, the work, materials, or services will be deemed not accepted and returned to Contractor at Contractor's expense. This procedure to remedy defects is not intended to limit or preclude any other remedies available to GPMTD by law, including those available under the Uniform Commercial Code.

5-11 Assignment

Contractor shall not assign any interest, obligation, or benefit under or in this Contract or transfer any interest in the same, whether by assignment or notation, without the prior written consent of GPMTD. If an assignment is approved, this Contract shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the successors of Contractor. This provision shall not prevent Contractor from pledging any proceeds from this Contract as security to a lender. An assignment may be conditioned upon the posting of bonds, securities and the like by the assignee and the assignee must assume the written Contract and be responsible for the obligations and liabilities of Contractor, known and unknown, under this Contract and applicable law.

GPMTD may assign its rights and obligations under the Contract to any successor to the rights and functions of GPMTD or to any governmental agency to the extent required by applicable laws or governmental regulations, or to the extent GPMTD deems necessary or advisable under the circumstances.

5-12 Indemnification and Hold Harmless

The Proposer agrees to indemnify and hold the DISTRICT, its directors, officers, agents, and employees from and against all claims, damages, suits or judgements, including attorneys' fees and other costs and expenses incident thereto because of harm (including but not limited to harm arising from libel and/or slander) injury or death to persons or loss, damage or destruction to property, including property of the DISTRICT, the Agreement and third persons, resulting from a breach of contract or the negligence of Proposer or its directors, officers, agents or employees while such person is acting in the scope of this Agreement.

5-13 Applicable Law and Forum

All work done pursuant to any contract resulting from this IFB will be governed by and construed according to the regulations of the Federal Transit Administration and the laws of the State of Illinois. Further, the successful Proposer shall abide by all federal, state, and local laws, codes, and ordinances governing any areas(s) in which a service is rendered and shall have all required permits, licenses, agreements, tariffs, bonding, and insurance required by same. No claims for additional payment shall be approved for changes required to comply with any such requirements. Any actions arising here from shall be filed in the County of Peoria, Illinois and the Federal Transit Administration if applicable.

5-14 Attorney Fees

In the event either party shall engage the services of an attorney or other professional due to the default of the other party, the defaulting (non-prevailing) party shall pay all legal costs and fees, including attorney's fees, incurred by the non-defaulting (prevailing) party in enforcing its rights.

5-15 State Officials and Employees Ethics Act

Greater Peoria Mass Transit District has adopted a policy to adopt the State Officials and Employees Ethics Act. These policies shall apply to GPMTD employees involved in procurement. It is a breach of ethical standards for any GPMTD employee to participate directly or indirectly in a procurement when the employee knows:

- The employee, or any member of the employee's immediate family, has a financial interest pertaining to the procurement;
- A business or organization in which the employee, or any member of the employee's immediate family, has a financial interest pertaining to the procurement; or
- Any other person, business or organization with whom the employee or any member of employee's immediate family is negotiating or has an arrangement concerning prospective employment is involved in the procurement. In addition, any persons acting as members of an evaluation committee for any procurement shall, for the purposes of the procurement, be bound by conditions of this Section. Throughout the bid/proposal evaluation process and subsequent contract negotiations, offerors shall not discuss or seek specific

information about this procurement, including but not limited to, the contents of submissions, the evaluation process or the contract negotiations, with members of any evaluation committee, the Board of Trustees, or other Greater Peoria Mass Transit District employees other than the designated procurement officer.

5-16 Conflicts of Interest and Non-Competitive Practices

- A. Conflict of Interest Contractor by entering into this Contract with GPMTD to perform or provide work, services, or materials, has thereby covenanted that it has no direct or indirect pecuniary or proprietary interest, and that it shall not acquire any interest, which conflicts in any manner or degree with the work, services, or materials required to be performed and/or provided under this Contract and that it shall not employ any person or agent having any such interest. In the event that Contractor or its agents, employees or representatives hereafter acquires such a conflict of interest, is shall immediately disclose such interest to GPMTD and take action immediately to eliminate the conflict or to withdraw from this Contract, as GPMTD may require.
- B. <u>Contingent Fees and Gratuities</u> Contractor, by entering into this Contract with GPMTD to perform or provide work, services, or materials, has thereby covenanted:
 - No person or selling agency except bona fide employees or designated agents or representatives of Contractor has been or will be employed or retained to solicit or secure this Contract with an agreement or understanding that a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee would be paid; and
 - 2. No gratuities, in the form of entertainment, gifts, or otherwise, were offered or given by Contractor or any of its agents, employees, or representatives, to any official, member or employee of GPMTD or other governmental agency with a view toward securing this Contract or securing favorable treatment with respect to the awarding or amending, or the making of any determination with respect to the performance of this Contract.

5-17 Conflicts of Interest – Current and Former Employees

GPMTD seeks to eliminate and avoid actual or perceived conflicts of interest and unethical conduct by current and former GPMTD employees in transactions with GPMTD. Consistent with this policy, no current or former GPMTD employee may contract with, influence, advocate, advise, or consult with a third party about a GPMTD transaction, or assist with the preparation of Bids submitted to GPMTD while employed by GPMTD or within one (1) year after leaving GPMTD's employment, if he/she participated in determining the work to be done or process to be followed while a GPMTD employee.

Furthermore, no member, officer, or employee of GPMTD during their tenure or for two (2) years thereafter will have any financial interests, direct or indirect, in this Contract or the proceeds thereof.

5-18 Other Public Agency Orders

Other federal, state, county, and local entities may utilize the terms and conditions established by this Contract. GPMTD does not accept any responsibility or involvement in the purchase orders or contracts issued by other agencies.

5-19 Severability

Whenever possible, each provision of this Contract shall be interpreted to be effective and valid under applicable law. If any provision is found to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable, then such provision or portion thereof shall be modified to the extent necessary to render it legal, valid, and enforceable and have the intent and economic effect as close as possible to the invalid, illegal, and unenforceable provision.

5-20 Non-waiver of Breach

No action or failure to act by GPMTD shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty afforded to GPMTD under the Contract; nor shall any such action or failure to act by GPMTD constitute an approval of, or acquiescence in, any breach hereunder, except as may be specifically stated by GPMTD in writing.

5-21 Use of GPMTD's Name in Contractor Advertising or Public Relations

GPMTD reserves the right to review and approve all GPMTD-related copy prior to publication. Contractor will not allow GPMTD-related copy to be published in Contractor's advertisements or public relations programs until submitting GPMTD-related copy and receiving prior written approval from GPMTD's General Manager. Contractor will agree that published information on GPMTD or its program will be factual, and in no way imply that GPMTD endorses Contractor's firm, service, or product.

SECTION 6 – SPECIFIC CONTRACTUAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

6-1 Contract

Any Contract resulting from this solicitation will be structured as a firm, fixed price contract. The Contract(s) issued by GPMTD may reflect agreed to modification of Contract terms, funding, or other matters subject to subsection 5-4, Contract Changes. Standard Purchase Orders will be the authorization for the Contractor to perform the service or deliver the goods as directed.

6-2 Contract Documents and Precedence

The documents constituting the Contract between GPMTD and Contractor are intended to be complementary so that what is required by any one of them shall be as binding as if called for by all of them. In the event of any conflicting provisions or requirements within the several parts of the Contract Documents, the following order of precedence shall be applied:

- 1) Any required federal, state or local regulations that may not be altered by GPMTD;
- 2) Contract;
- 3) Purchase Order;
- 4) Contract amendments;
- 5) Results of negotiations;
- 6) Solicitation and all issued addenda and approved equals;
- 7) Any optional federal regulations elected by GPMTD as expressly set forth herein;
- 8) Clarifications of and amendments to Contractor's bid as accepted by GPMTD; and
- 9) Contractor's bid and Attachments, and all clarifications and amendments issued prior to contract award.

6-3 Contract Term

The term of the Contract arising from this IFB shall not exceed ten (10) months from the execution date or upon final acceptance of the close out documents.

6-4 Payment Procedures

Payments for services rendered and expenses incurred shall be made after presentation of Contractor's invoices upon delivery of goods ordered by GPMTD. Such invoices shall be computed in accordance with the fee schedule agreed to by GPMTD and Contractor, and incorporated into the final contract, and are due and payable within thirty (30) days of receipt of a correct invoice as agreed upon by GPMTD. Each invoice shall contain Contractor's list of items delivered. Contractor also agrees to supply, with each invoice, additional information as may be requested by GPMTD. The Contractor's Certified Payroll shall be provided to GPMTD as outlined in Section 7-12, if applicable.

Invoices should clearly identify the GPMTD purchase order number and any prompt payment discount offered to GPMTD for paying within ten (10) days of receipt. GPMTD may, at any time, conduct an audit of any and/or all records kept by the Contractor for this project. Any overpayment uncovered in such an audit may be charged against the Contractor's future invoices. GPMTD may withhold payment for services it believes were improper, failed to meet with project specifications, or are otherwise questionable. Invoices should be submitted to:

Greater Peoria Mass Transit District Accounts Payable 2105 NE Jefferson Street Peoria, IL 61603

6-5 Advance Payment Prohibited

No advance payment shall be made for the work furnished by Contractor pursuant to this Contract.

6-6 Prompt Payment to Subcontractors

The Contractor is required to pay each first tier Subcontractor for all work that the Subcontractor has performed to the satisfaction of the GPMTD, no later than thirty (30) calendar days after the Contractor has received payment from the District for that work, and each tier of Subcontractors must likewise pay the next lower tier of Subcontractors within thirty (30) calendar days after receiving payment. If this Contract provides for retainage, the Contractor must remit to each first-tier Subcontractor its share of any retainage within thirty (30) days after receipt of such retainage from District, and each tier of Subcontractors must likewise remit retainage to the next lower tier of Subcontractors within thirty (30) calendar days after receiving payment. If this Contract does not provide for retainage, then neither Contractor nor any Subcontractor may withhold retainage from a Subcontractor. The requirements of this paragraph must be stated in all of the Contractor's subcontracts.

A delay in or postponement of payment to a Subcontractor requires good cause and prior written approval by GPMTD's General Manager or his/her designee. The Contractor is required to include, in each subcontract, a clause requiring the use of appropriate arbitration mechanisms to resolve all payment disputes.

The District will not pay the Contractor for work performed unless and until the Contractor ensures that each Subcontractor has been promptly paid under all previous payment requests, as evidenced by the filing with District of lien waivers (if applicable), canceled checks (if requested), and the Contractor's sworn statement that it has complied with the prompt payment requirements. The Contractor must submit a prompt payment affidavit, (form to be provided by the District) which identifies each Subcontractor (both DBE and non-DBE) and the date and amount of the last payment to such Subcontractor, with every payment request filed with District, except for the first payment request.

Failure to comply with these prompt payment requirements is a breach of the Contract which may lead to any remedies permitted under law, including, but not limited to, Contractor debarment. In addition, Contractor's failure to promptly pay its Subcontractors is subject to the provisions of 50 ILCS 505/9.

6-7 Price Adjustments

Price adjustments either upward or downward may be negotiated only at the time of renewal unless GPMTD requests a contract modification.

6-8 Shipping Charges

All prices shall include freight FOB to the designated delivery point. GPMTD shall reject requests for additional compensation for freight charges.

6-9 Delivery Points

This Contract requires all goods and/or services and supervision necessary to furnish the goods and services as set forth herein to be made to any authorized GPMTD-related facility, and will be determined at the time of order at the sole discretion of GPMTD.

6-10 Summary Report

Contractor shall, if requested, submit to GPMTD a quarterly report of services provided to GPMTD under this Contract. The report, in a format acceptable to GPMTD, shall identify by item the amount of work completed, the status of the project in relation to the schedule, and any other information that may be relevant to project oversight.

6-11 Warranty Provisions

- A. <u>No Waiver of Warranties and Contract Rights</u>: Conducting of tests and inspections, review of Scope of Work or plans, payment for a work, or acceptance or final acceptance of the work by GPMTD shall not constitute a waiver of any rights under this Contract or in law. The termination of this Contract shall in no way relieve Contractor from its warranty/guarantee responsibility.
- B. <u>Warranty</u>: Contractor warrants that the work performed under this Contract shall be free from defects in material and workmanship, and shall conform to all requirements of this Contract. Any work corrected shall be subject to this subsection to the same extent as the work initially provided.
- C. Warranty Applicable to Third Party Suppliers, Vendors, Distributors, and Subcontractors: Contractor shall ensure that the warranty requirements of this Contract are enforceable through and against Contractor's suppliers, vendors, distributors, and subcontractors. Contractor is responsible for liability and expense caused by any inconsistencies or differences between the warranties extended to GPMTD by Contractor and those extended to Contractor by its suppliers, vendors, distributors, and subcontractors. Such inconsistency or difference shall not excuse Contractor's full compliance with its obligations under this Contract. Contractor shall cooperate with GPMTD in facilitating warranty related work by such suppliers, vendors, distributors, and subcontractors.

6-12 Express Warranties for Services

Contractor warrants that the services shall in all material respects conform to the requirements of this Contract. Contractor warrants that qualified professional personnel with in-depth knowledge

shall perform the services in a timely and professional manner; and that the services shall conform to the standards generally observed in the industry for similar services. Contractor warrants that the services shall be in compliance with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations.

6-13 Warranty Remedies

If at any time before Final Acceptance of any work covered by this Contract, Contractor or GPMTD discovers one or more material defects or errors in the work of any other aspect in which the work materially fails to meet the provisions of the warranty requirements herein, Contractor shall, at its own expense and within thirty (30) days of notification of the defect by GPMTD, correct the defect, error, or nonconformity.

Notice Required – GPMTD shall give written notice of any defect to Contractor. If Contractor has not corrected the defect within thirty (30) days after receiving the written notice, GPMTD, in its sole discretion, may correct the defect itself. In the case of an emergency where GPMTD believes delay could cause serious injury, loss, or damage, GPMTD may waive the written notice and correct the defect. In either case, GPMTD shall charge-back the cost for such warranty repair to Contractor.

Contractor is responsible for all costs of repair or replacement in order to restore the work to the applicable Contract requirements or scope of work, including shipping charges, for work found defective before Final Acceptance, regardless of who actually corrects the defect.

6-14 Independent Status of Contractor

In the performance of this Contract, the parties shall be acting in their individual, corporate, or governmental capacities and not as agents, employees, partners, joint ventures, or associates of one another. The parties intend that an independent contractor relationship shall be created by this Contract. The employees or agents of one party shall not be deemed or construed to be the employees or agents of the other party for any purpose whatsoever. Contractor shall not make any claim or right, privilege or benefit, which would accrue to an employee.

6-15 Notices

Any notice which is required to be given hereunder shall be deemed sufficiently given or rendered if such notice is in writing and is delivered personally or sent by certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, or by a national overnight courier service to the following addresses:

Greater Peoria Mass Transit District Procurement Administrator 2105 NE Jefferson Avenue Peoria, IL 61603-3587

Any notice given hereunder by personal delivery or express mail shall be deemed delivered when received. Any properly addressed notice given herein by certified mail shall be deemed delivered when the return receipt therefore is signed, or refusal to accept the mailing by the addressee is noted thereon by the postal authorities. Either party may, at any time, change its address for the above purposes by sending a notice to the other party stating the change and setting forth the new address.

6-16 Non-Disclosure of Data

Data provided by GPMTD either before or after Contract award shall only be used for its intended purpose. Proposers, vendors, Contractors, and subcontractors shall not utilize or distribute the GPMTD data in any form without the prior express written approval of GPMTD.

6-17 Non-Disclosure Obligation

While providing the work required under this Contract, Contractor might encounter licensed technology, software, documentation, drawings, schematics, manuals, data, or other materials marked "Confidential," "Proprietary," or "Business Secret." Contractor shall, with regard to such information and material received or used in performance of this Contract, employ practices no less that those used for the protection of Contractor's own confidential information.

The Contract imposes no obligation upon Contractor with respect to confidential information which Contractor can establish that: a) was in the possession of, or was rightfully known by Contractor without an obligation to maintain its confidentiality prior to receipt from GPMTD or a third party; b) is or becomes generally known to the public without violation of this Contract; c) is obtained by Contractor in good faith from a third party having the right to disclose it without an obligation of confidentiality; or, d) is independently developed by Contractor without the participation of individuals who have had access to GPMTD's or the third party's confidential information. Contractor may disclose confidential information if so required by law, provided that Contractor notifies GPMTD that the third party of such requirement prior to disclosure.

6-18 Public Disclosure Requests

Contracts shall be considered public documents and, with exceptions provided under public disclosure laws, will be available for inspection and copying by the public.

If a Contractor considers any portion of any documents which may be delivered to GPMTD pursuant to this Contract to be protected under the law, Contractor shall clearly identify each such item with words such as "Confidential," "Proprietary," or "Business Secret." If a request is made for disclosure of any such document, GPMTD will determine whether the document should be made available under the law. If the document or parts thereof are determined by GPMTD to be exempt from public disclosure, GPMTD will not release the exempted document. If the document is not exempt from public disclosure law, GPMTD will notify Contractor of the request and allow Contractor five (5) days to take whatever action it deems necessary to protect its interests. If Contractor fails or neglects to take such action within said period, GPMTD will release the document deemed subject to disclosure. By signing a Contract, Contractor assents to the procedure outlined in this paragraph and shall have no claim against GPMTD on account of actions taken under such procedure.

6-19 Ownership of Data

Subject to the rights granted Contractor pursuant to this Agreement, all right, title and interest in and to the data collected and developed during the performance of this contract shall at all times remain the sole and exclusive property of GPMTD. Contractor shall surrender all such data to GPMTD prior to submitting an invoice for final payment.

6-20 Patents and Royalties

Contractor is responsible for paying all license fees, royalties, or the costs of defending claims for the infringement of any intellectual property that may be used in performing this Contract. Before final payment is made on this Contract, Contractor shall, if requested by GPMTD, furnish acceptable proof of a proper release from all such fees or claims.

6-21 Changed Requirements

New federal, state, and local laws, regulations, ordinances, rules, policies, and administrative practices may be established after the date this Contract is established and may apply to this Contract. To achieve compliance with changing requirements, Contractor agrees to accept all changed requirements that apply to this Contract and require subcontractors to comply with revised requirements as well. Changed requirements will be implemented through subsection 5-4, Contract Changes/ Change Order Procedure.

6-22 Counterparts

This Contract may be signed in two (2) counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and which shall together constitute one (1) Contract.

6-23 Contractual Relationships

No contractual relationship will be recognized under the Contract other than the contractual relationship between GPMTD and the Prime Contractor.

<u>SECTION 7 - STATE OF ILLINOIS CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u>

7-1 Interest of Members of in Congress

No member of or delegate to the Illinois General Assembly shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract or to any benefit arising therefrom.

7-2 Prohibited Interests

No member, or officer, or employee of the GPMTD or a local public body with financial interest or control in this contract during his tenure or for one year thereafter shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in this contract or the proceeds thereof.

7-3 Contract Changes

Any proposed change in this contract shall be submitted to the GPMTD for its prior approval.

7-4 Escalation

The Department does not allow escalation clauses as part of specifications or contracts, with the following exceptions, subject to prior concurrence for each contract:

- Procurement for rail vehicles, where the contract price exceeds one year; and
- Procurements of metal product from a mill or manufacturer where quotations based on "price at time of shipment" have historically been used.

7-5 Equal Employment Opportunity

The Contractor will be required to comply with all applicable Equal Employment Opportunity laws and regulations.

In the event of the Contractor's non-compliance with the provisions of this Equal Employment Opportunity Clause, the Illinois Human Rights Act and Regulations of the Illinois Department of Human Rights ("Department"), the Contractor may be declared ineligible for future contracts or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivisions or municipal corporations, and the Contract may be cancelled or voided in whole or in part, and such other sanctions or penalties may be imposed or remedies invoked as provided by statute or regulation. During the performance of this Contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

- 1. That it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, or an unfavorable discharge from the military service; and further that it will examine all job classifications to determine if minority persons or women are underutilized and will take appropriate affirmative action to rectify such underutilization.
- 2. That, if it hires additional employees in order to perform this Contract or any portion thereof, it will determine the availability (in accordance with the Department's Rules and Regulations) of minorities and women in the area(s) from which it may reasonably recruit and it will hire for each job classification for which employees are hired in such a way that minorities and women are not underutilized.

- 3. That, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by it or on its behalf, it will state that all applicants will be afforded equal opportunity without discrimination because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin or ancestry, age, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, or an unfavorable discharge from military service.
- 4. That it will send to each labor organization or representative of workers with which it has or is bound by a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, a notice advising such labor organizations or representative of the Contractor's obligations under the Illinois Human Rights Act and the Department's Rules and Regulations. If any such labor organization or representative fails or refuses to cooperate with the Contractor in its efforts to comply with such Act and Rules and Regulations, the Contractor will promptly notify the Department and the contracting agency and will recruit employees from other sources when necessary to fulfill its obligations thereunder.
- 5. That it will submit reports as required by the Department's Rules and Regulations, furnish all relevant information as may from time to time be requested by the Department or the contracting agency, and in all respects comply with the Illinois Human Rights Act and the Department's Rules and Regulations.
- 6. That it will permit access to all relevant books, records, accounts and work sites by personnel of the contracting agency and the Department for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with the Illinois Human Rights Act and the Department's Rules and Regulations.
- 7. That it will include, verbatim or by reference, the provisions of this ITEM in every subcontract it awards under which any portion of the Contract obligations are undertaken or assumed, so that such provisions will be binding upon such subcontractor. In the same manner as with other provisions of this Contract, the Contractor will be liable for compliance with applicable provisions of this clause by such subcontractors; and further it will promptly notify the contracting agency and the Department in the event the subcontractor fails or refuses to comply therewith. In addition, the Contractor will not utilize any subcontractor declared by the Illinois Human Rights Commission to be ineligible for contracts or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivisions or municipal corporations.

7-6 Financial Assistance

This contract is subject to financial assistance contracts between the GPMTD and the United States Department of Transportation.

7-7 Audit and Inspection of Records

The contractor shall permit the authorized representatives to the GPMTD and the State of Illinois to inspect and audit all data and records of the contractor relating to his performance under the contract.

7-8 Assignment

Assignment of any portion of the work by Subcontract must be approved in advance by the GPMTD.

7-9 Retention of Records

The contractor shall maintain records to show actual time devoted and cost incurred for a minimum of three (3) years after the completion of the contract.

7-10 Ownership of Records

The GPMTD shall retain ownership of all plans, specifications, and related documents

7-11 Government Inspection

"Representatives of the State of Illinois shall have access to the site of construction and shall have the right to inspect all project works."

7-12 Certified Payrolls

The GPMTD shall obtain from the contractor and each subcontractor a certified copy of each weekly payroll within seven days after the regular payroll date. Following a review by the GPMTD for compliance with state and federal labor laws, the payroll copy shall be retained at the project site for later review by the authorized representative of the State of Illinois.

7-13 Warranty of Construction

For the period as defined in 1-8, as evidenced by the date of final acceptance of the work, the Contractor warrants that work performed under this contract conforms to the contract requirements and is free of any defect of equipment, material or workmanship performed by the Contractor or any of his subcontractors or suppliers.

Under this warranty, the Contractor shall remedy at his own expense any such failure to conform or any such defect. Nothing in the above intends or implies that this warranty shall apply to work which has been abused or neglected by the GPMTD.

7-14 Prime Contractor Participation

"The prime contractor shall perform on the site, with his own staff, work equivalent to at least 10 percent of the total amount of construction work at the site. Only, pay items of the construction contract will be used in computing the total amount of construction at the work site." (The grantee may increase this minimum amount of prime contractor participation depending upon the degree of specialization required to perform this work.)

SECTION 8 - FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION (FTA) REQUIREMENTS

8-1 No Obligation by the Federal Government

- 1. The Purchaser and Contractor acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of the underlying contract, absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the Purchaser, Contractor, or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying contract.
- The Contractor agrees to include the above clause in each subcontract financed in whole
 or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clause
 shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to its
 provisions.

8-2 Program Fraud and False or Fraudulent Statements or Related Acts

- 1. The Contractor acknowledges that the provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, as amended, 31 U.S.C. § § 3801 et seq. and U.S. DOT regulations, "Program Fraud Civil Remedies," 49 C.F.R. Part 31, apply to its actions pertaining to this Project. Upon execution of the underlying contract, the Contractor certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of any statement it has made, it makes, it may make, or causes to be made, pertaining to the underlying contract or the FTA assisted project for which this contract work is being performed. In addition to other penalties that may be applicable, the Contractor further acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification, the Federal Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 on the Contractor to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.
- 2. The Contractor also acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification to the Federal Government under a contract connected with a project that is financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance originally awarded by FTA under the authority of 49 U.S.C. § 5307, the Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 49 U.S.C. § 5307(n)(1) on the Contractor, to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.
- 3. The Contractor agrees to include the above two clauses in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clauses shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to the provisions.

8-3 Access to Records and Reports

The following access to records requirements apply to this Contract:

8. Where the Purchaser is not a State but a local government and is the FTA Recipient or a subgrantee of the FTA Recipient in accordance with 49 C. F. R. 18.36(i), the Contractor agrees to provide the Purchaser, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States or any of their authorized representatives access to any books, documents, papers and records of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions. Contractor also agrees, pursuant to 49 C. F. R. 633.17 to provide the FTA Administrator or his authorized representatives

- including any PMO Contractor access to Contractor's records and construction sites pertaining to a major capital project, defined at 49 U.S.C. 5302(a)1, which is receiving federal financial assistance through the programs described at 49 U.S.C. 5307, 5309 or 5311.
- 9. Where the Purchaser is a State and is the FTA Recipient or a sub-grantee of the FTA Recipient in accordance with 49 C.F.R. 633.17, Contractor agrees to provide the Purchaser, the FTA Administrator or his authorized representatives, including any PMO Contractor, access to the Contractor's records and construction sites pertaining to a major capital project, defined at 49 U.S.C. 5302(a)1, which is receiving federal financial assistance through the programs described at 49 U.S.C. 5307, 5309 or 5311. By definition, a major capital project excludes contracts of less than the simplified acquisition threshold currently set at \$100,000.
- 10. Where the Purchaser enters into a negotiated contract for other than a small purchase or under the simplified acquisition threshold and is an institution of higher education, a hospital or other non-profit organization and is the FTA Recipient or a sub-grantee of the FTA Recipient in accordance with 49 C.F.R. 19.48, Contractor agrees to provide the Purchaser, FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General of the United States or any of their duly authorized representatives with access to any books, documents, papers and record of the Contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purposes of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions.
- 11. Where any Purchaser which is the FTA Recipient or a sub-grantee of the FTA Recipient in accordance with 49 U.S.C. 5325(a) enters into a contract for a capital project or improvement (defined at 49 U.S.C. 5302(a)1) through other than competitive bidding, the Contractor shall make available records related to the contract to the Purchaser, the Secretary of Transportation and the Comptroller General or any authorized officer or employee of any of them for the purposes of conducting an audit and inspection.
- 12. The Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- 13. The Contractor agrees to maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this contract for a period of not less than three years after the date of termination or expiration of this contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of this contract, in which case Contractor agrees to maintain same until the Purchaser, the FTA Administrator, the Comptroller General, or any of their duly authorized representatives, have disposed of all such litigation, appeals, claims or exceptions related thereto. Reference 49 CFR 18.39(i)(11).
- 14. FTA does not require the inclusion of these requirements in subcontracts.

8-4 Changes to Federal Requirements

Federal Changes - Contractor shall at all times comply with all applicable FTA regulations, policies, procedures and directives, including without limitation those listed directly or by reference in the <u>Master Agreement</u> between Purchaser and FTA, as they may be amended or promulgated from time to time during the term of this contract. Contractor's failure to so comply shall constitute a material breach of this contract.

8-5 Termination Provisions

- a. **Termination for Convenience (General Provision)** The GPMTD may terminate this contract, in whole or in part, at any time by written notice to the Contractor when it is in the Government's best interest. The Contractor shall be paid its costs, including contract close-out costs, and profit on work performed up to the time of termination. The Contractor shall promptly submit its termination claim to GPMTD to be paid the Contractor. If the Contractor has any property in its possession belonging to the GPMTD, the Contractor will account for the same, and dispose of it in the manner the GPMTD directs.
- b. **Termination for Default [Breach or Cause]** (**General Provision**) If the Contractor does not deliver supplies in accordance with the contract delivery schedule, or, if the contract is for services, the Contractor fails to perform in the manner called for in the contract, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of the contract, the GPMTD may terminate this contract for default. Termination shall be effected by serving a notice of termination on the contractor setting forth the manner in which the Contractor is in default. The contractor will only be paid the contract price for supplies delivered and accepted, or services performed in accordance with the manner of performance set forth in the contract.
 - If it is later determined by the GPMTD that the Contractor had an excusable reason for not performing, such as a strike, fire, or flood, events which are not the fault of or are beyond the control of the Contractor, the GPMTD, after setting up a new delivery of performance schedule, may allow the Contractor to continue work, or treat the termination as a termination for convenience.
- c. **Opportunity to Cure (General Provision)** The GPMTD in its sole discretion may, in the case of a termination for breach or default, allow the Contractor 10 business days in which to cure the defect. In such case, the notice of termination will state the time period in which cure is permitted and other appropriate conditions
 - If Contractor fails to remedy to GPMTD's satisfaction the breach or default of any of the terms, covenants, or conditions of this Contract within ten (10) days after receipt by Contractor of written notice from GPMTD setting forth the nature of said breach or default, GPMTD shall have the right to terminate the Contract without any further obligation to Contractor. Any such termination for default shall not in any way operate to preclude GPMTD from also pursuing all available remedies against Contractor and its sureties for said breach or default.
- d. Waiver of Remedies for any Breach In the event that GPMTD elects to waive its remedies for any breach by Contractor of any covenant, term or condition of this Contract, such waiver by GPMTD shall not limit GPMTD's remedies for any succeeding breach of that or of any other term, covenant, or condition of this Contract.
- e. **Termination for Convenience of Default (Cost-Type Contracts)** The GPMTD may terminate this contract, or any portion of it, by serving a notice or termination on the Contractor. The notice shall state whether the termination is for convenience of the GPMTD or for the default of the Contractor. If the termination is for default, the notice shall state the manner in which the contractor has failed to perform the requirements of the contract. The Contractor shall account for any property in its possession paid for from funds received from the GPMTD, or property supplied to the Contractor by the GPMTD. If the termination is for default, the GPMTD may fix the fee, if the contract provides for a fee, to be paid the contractor in proportion to the value, if any, of work performed up to the time of termination. The Contractor shall promptly submit its termination claim to the GPMTD and the parties shall negotiate the termination settlement to be paid the Contractor.

If the termination is for the convenience of the GPMTD, the Contractor shall be paid its contract close-out costs, and a fee, if the contract provided for payment of a fee, in proportion to the work performed up to the time of termination.

f. **Termination for Default (Supplies and Service)** If the Contractor fails to deliver supplies or to perform the services within the time specified in this contract or any extension or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of this contract, the GPMTD may terminate this contract for default. The GPMTD shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of the default. The Contractor will only be paid the contract price for supplies delivered and accepted, or services performed in accordance with the manner or performance set forth in this contract.

If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the Recipient.

g. **Termination for Default** (**Transportation Services**) If the Contractor fails to pick up the commodities or to perform the services, including delivery services, within the time specified in this contract or any extension or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of this contract, the GPMTD may terminate this contract for default. The GPMTD shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of default. The Contractor will only be paid the contract price for services performed in accordance with the manner of performance set forth in this contract.

If this contract is terminated while the Contractor has possession of Recipient goods, the Contractor shall, upon direction of the GPMTD, protect and preserve the goods until surrendered to the Recipient or its agent. The Contractor and GPMTD shall agree on payment for the preservation and protection of goods. Failure to agree on an amount will be resolved under the Dispute clause.

If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the GPMTD.

h. **Termination for Default (Construction)** If the Contractor refuses or fails to prosecute the work or any separable part, with the diligence that will insure its completion within the time specified in this contract or any extension or fails to complete the work within this time, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of this contract, the GPMTD may terminate this contract for default. The GPMTD shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of the default. In this event, the Recipient may take over the work and compete it by contract or otherwise, and may take possession of and use any materials, appliances, and plant on the work site necessary for completing the work. The Contractor and its sureties shall be liable for any damage to the Recipient resulting from the Contractor's refusal or failure to complete the work within specified time, whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the work is terminated. This liability includes any increased costs incurred by the Recipient in completing the work.

The Contractor's right to proceed shall not be terminated nor the Contractor charged with damages under this clause if-

1. the delay in completing the work arises from unforeseeable causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. Examples of such causes include: acts of God, acts of the Recipient, acts of another Contractor in the performance of a

contract with the Recipient, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes; and

2. the contractor, within [10] days from the beginning of any delay, notifies the GPMTD in writing of the causes of delay. If in the judgment of the GPMTD, the delay is excusable, the time for completing the work shall be extended. The judgment of the GPMTD shall be final and conclusive on the parties, but subject to appeal under the Disputes clauses.

If, after termination of the Contractor's right to proceed, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, or that the delay was excusable, the rights and obligations of the parties will be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the Recipient.

8-6 Civil Rights Requirements

The following requirements apply to the underlying contract:

- Nondiscrimination In accordance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000d, section 303 of the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6102, section 202 of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, 42 U.S.C. § 12132, and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, creed, national origin, sex, age, or disability. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with applicable Federal implementing regulations and other implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 2. *Equal Employment Opportunity* The following equal employment opportunity requirements apply to the underlying contract:
 - a. Race, Color, Creed, National Origin, Sex In accordance with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e, and Federal transit laws at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable equal employment opportunity requirements of U.S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL) regulations, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor," 41 C.F.R. Parts 60 et seq., (which implement Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order No. 11375, "Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity," 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note), and with any applicable Federal statutes, executive orders, regulations, and Federal policies that may in the future affect construction activities undertaken in the course of the Project. The Contractor agrees to take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, creed, national origin, sex, or age. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
 - b. Age In accordance with section 4 of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § § 623 and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to refrain from

- discrimination against present and prospective employees for reason of age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- c. *Disabilities* In accordance with section 102 of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 12112, the Contractor agrees that it will comply with the requirements of U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Regulations to Implement the Equal Employment Provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act," 29 C.F.R. Part 1630, pertaining to employment of persons with disabilities. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 3. The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA, modified only if necessary to identify the affected parties.

8-7 Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Participation

- a. This contract is subject to the requirements of Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 26, Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Department of Transportation Financial Assistance Programs. The national goal for participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) is 10%. The agency's overall goal for DBE participation is 10%. A separate contract goal for DBE participation has not been established for this procurement.
- b. The contractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of this DOT-assisted contract. Failure by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the GPMTD deems appropriate. Each subcontract the contractor signs with a subcontractor must include the assurance in this paragraph (see 49 CFR 26.13(b)).
- c. Bidders/Proposers are required to document sufficient DBE participation to meet these goals or, alternatively, document adequate good faith efforts to do so, as provided for in 49 CFR 26.53. Award of this contract is conditioned on submission of the following concurrent with and accompanying an initial bid:
 - 1. The names and addresses of DBE firms that will participate in this contract;
 - 2. A description of the work each DBE will perform;
 - 3. The dollar amount of the participation of each DBE firm participating;
 - 4. Written documentation of the bidder/offeror's commitment to use a DBE subcontractor whose participation it submits to meet the contract goal;
 - 5. Written confirmation from the DBE that it is participating in the contract as provided in the prime contractor's commitment; and
 - 6. If the contract goal is not met, evidence of good faith efforts to do so.

Proposers must present the information required above as a matter of responsiveness with initial bids (see 49 CFR 26.53(3)).

The successful bidder/offeror will be required to report its DBE participation obtained through race-neutral means throughout the period of performance.

- d. The contractor is required to pay its subcontractors performing work related to this contract for satisfactory performance of that work no later than 30 days after the contractor's receipt of payment for that work from the GPMTD. In addition, is required to return any retainage payments to those subcontractors within 30 days after the subcontractor's work related to this contract is satisfactorily completed.
- e. The contractor must promptly notify the GPMTD, whenever a DBE subcontractor performing work related to this contract is terminated or fails to complete its work, and must make good faith efforts to engage another DBE subcontractor to perform at least the same amount of work. The contractor may not terminate any DBE subcontractor and perform that work through its own forces or those of an affiliate without prior written consent of the GPMTD.

8-8 Incorporation of FTA Terms

Incorporation of Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Terms - The preceding provisions include, in part, certain Standard Terms and Conditions required by DOT, whether or not expressly set forth in the preceding contract provisions. All contractual provisions required by DOT, as set forth in FTA Circular 4220.1E are hereby incorporated by reference. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, all FTA mandated terms shall be deemed to control in the event of a conflict with other provisions contained in this Agreement. The Contractor shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any (name of grantee) requests which would cause (name of grantee) to be in violation of the FTA terms and conditions.

8-9 Suspension and Debarment

This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 49 CFR Part 29. As such, the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals, as defined at 49 CFR 29.995, or affiliates, as defined at 49 CFR 29.905, are excluded or disqualified as defined at 49 CFR 29.940 and 29.945.

The contractor is required to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C and must include the requirement to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.

8-10 Disputes, Breaches, Defaults, or Other Litigation

Disputes arising in the performance of this Contract which are not resolved by agreement of the parties shall be decided in writing by the authorized representative of GPMTD's General Manager. This decision shall be final and conclusive unless within five (5) days from the date of receipt of its copy, the Contractor mails or otherwise furnishes a written appeal to the General Manager. In connection with any such appeal, the Contractor shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its position. The decision of the General Manager shall be binding upon the Contractor and the Contractor shall abide be the decision.

Performance During Dispute - Unless otherwise directed by GPMTD, Contractor shall continue performance under this Contract while matters in dispute are being resolved.

Claims for Damages - Should either party to the Contract suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any act or omission of the party or of any of his employees, agents or others for whose acts he is legally liable, a claim for damages therefor shall be made in writing to such other party within a reasonable time after the first observance of such injury of damage.

Remedies - Unless this contract provides otherwise, all claims, counterclaims, disputes and other matters in question between the GPMTD and the Contractor arising out of or relating to this agreement or its breach will be decided by arbitration if the parties mutually agree, or in a court of competent jurisdiction within the State in which the GPMTD is located.

Rights and Remedies - The duties and obligations imposed by the Contract Documents and the rights and remedies available thereunder shall be in addition to and not a limitation of any duties, obligations, rights and remedies otherwise imposed or available by law. No action or failure to act by the GPMTD or the Contractor shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty afforded any of them under the Contract, nor shall any such action or failure to act constitute an approval of or acquiescence in any breach thereunder, except as may be specifically agreed in writing.

8-11 Disclosure of Lobbying Activities.

Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment, 31 U.S.C. 1352, as amended by the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995, P.L. 104-65 [to be codified at 2 U.S.C. § 1601, et seq.] - Contractors who apply or bid for an award of \$100,000 or more shall file the certification required by 49 CFR part 20, "New Restrictions on Lobbying." Each tier certifies to the tier above that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Each tier shall also disclose the name of any registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 who has made lobbying contacts on its behalf with non-Federal funds with respect to that Federal contract, grant or award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to tier up to the recipient.

8-12 Clean Air

The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 *et seq*. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the Purchaser and understands and agrees that the Purchaser will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to FTA and the appropriate EPA Regional Office.

The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$100,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

8-13 Clean Water

The Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable standards, orders or regulations issued pursuant to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq. The Contractor agrees to report each violation to the Purchaser and understands and agrees that the Purchaser will, in turn, report each violation as required to assure notification to FTA and the appropriate EPA Regional Office.

The Contractor also agrees to include these requirements in each subcontract exceeding \$100,000 financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA.

8-14 Energy Conservation

The contractor agrees to comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act.

8-15 Cargo Preference

Cargo Preference - Use of United States-Flag Vessels - The contractor agrees: a. to use privately owned United States-Flag commercial vessels to ship at least 50 percent of the gross tonnage (computed separately for dry bulk carriers, dry cargo liners, and tankers) involved, whenever shipping any equipment, material, or commodities pursuant to the underlying contract to the extent such vessels are available at fair and reasonable rates for United States-Flag commercial vessels; b. to furnish within 20 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating within the United States or within 30 working days following the date of leading for shipments originating outside the United States, a legible copy of a rated, "on-board" commercial ocean bill-of -lading in English for each shipment of cargo described in the preceding paragraph to the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market Development, Maritime Administration, Washington, DC 20590 and to the FTA recipient (through the contractor in the case of a subcontractor's bill-of-lading.) c. to include these requirements in all subcontracts issued pursuant to this contract when the subcontract may involve the transport of equipment, material, or commodities by ocean vessel.

8-16 Fly America

The Contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. 40118 (the "Fly America" Act) in accordance with the General Services Administration's regulations at 41 CFR Part 301-10, which provide that recipients and sub-recipients of Federal funds and their contractors are required to use U.S. Flag air carriers for U.S Government-financed international air travel and transportation of their personal effects or property, to the extent such service is available, unless travel by foreign air carrier is a matter of necessity, as defined by the Fly America Act. The Contractor shall submit, if a foreign air carrier was used, an appropriate certification or memorandum adequately explaining why service by a U.S. flag air carrier was not available or why it was necessary to use a foreign air carrier and shall, in any event, provide a certificate of compliance with the Fly America requirements. The Contractor agrees to include the requirements of this section in all subcontracts that may involve international air transportation.

8-17 Access Requirements for Persons with Disabilities

The Recipient agrees to comply with the provisions of 49 U.S.C. § 5301(d), which sets forth the Federal policy that elderly persons and persons with disabilities have the same right as other persons to use transit service and facilities, and that special efforts shall be made in planning and designing those services and facilities to implement transportation accessibility rights for elderly persons and persons with disabilities. The Recipient also agrees to comply with all applicable requirements of the following Federal laws and any subsequent amendments thereto: section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § 794, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicap; the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq., which requires accessible facilities and services to be made available to persons with disabilities; and the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 4151 et seq., which requires that buildings and public accommodations be accessible to persons with disabilities.

8-18 Buy America

The contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. 5323(j) and 49 C.F.R. Part 661, which provide that Federal funds may not be obligated unless steel, iron, and manufactured products used in FTA-

funded projects are produced in the United States, unless a waiver has been granted by FTA or the product is subject to a general waiver. General waivers are listed in 49 C.F.R. 661.7, and include final assembly in the United States for 15 passenger vans and 15 passenger wagons produced by Chrysler Corporation, and microcomputer equipment and software. Separate requirements for rolling stock are set out at 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(2)(C) and 49 C.F.R. 661.11. Rolling stock must be assembled in the United States and have a 60 percent domestic content.

A bidder or offeror must submit to the FTA recipient the appropriate Buy America certification with all bids or offers on FTA-funded contracts, except those subject to a general waiver. Bids or offers that are not accompanied by a completed Buy America certification must be rejected as nonresponsive. This requirement does not apply to lower tier subcontractors.

8-19 Recycled Products

Recovered Materials - The contractor agrees to comply with all the requirements of Section 6002 of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), as amended (42 U.S.C. 6962), including but not limited to the regulatory provisions of 40 CFR Part 247, and Executive Order 12873, as they apply to the procurement of the items designated in Subpart B of 40 CFR Part 247.

8-20 Davis-Bacon and Copeland Anti-Kickback Acts

(1) **Minimum wages** - (i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 29 CFR Part 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classifications and wage rates conformed under paragraph (1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

(ii)(A) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:

- 1. Except with respect to helpers as defined as 29 CFR 5.2(n)(4), the work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- 2. The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- 3. The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination; and
- 4. With respect to helpers as defined in 29 CFR 5.2(n)(4), such a classification prevails in the area in which the work is performed.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii) (B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- (v)(A) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefor only when the following criteria have been met:

- 1. The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- 2. The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- 3. The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination with 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(v) (B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (2) Withholding The Greater Peoria Mass Transit District shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract, the [insert name of grantee] may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.
- (3) **Payrolls and basic records** (i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section

- 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.
- (A) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to the GPMTD for transmission to the Federal Transit Administration. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under section 5.5(a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5. This information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose and may be purchased from the Superintendent of Documents (Federal Stock Number 029-005-00014-1), U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors.
- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
- 1. (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be maintained under section 5.5(a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5 and that such information is correct and complete;
- 2. (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;
- 3. (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the Federal Transit Administration or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the

suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

(4) **Apprentices and trainees** - (i) *Apprentices* - Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress. expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division of the U.S. Department of Labor determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved. (ii) Trainees - Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered

program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved. (iii) *Equal employment opportunity* - The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.

- (5) **Compliance with Copeland Act requirements** The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (6) **Subcontracts** The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the Federal Transit Administration may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.
- (7) **Contract termination: debarment** A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- (8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (9) **Disputes concerning labor standards** Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.
- (10) **Certification of eligibility** (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

8-21 Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards

The records to be maintained under this clause shall be made available by the Contractor or Sub-contractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the FTA, US Department of Transportation, or the Department of Labor, and the Contractor or Sub-contractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

- 1. **Overtime requirements** No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- 2. Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section.
- 3. Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages The (write in the name of the grantee) shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.
- 4. **Subcontracts** The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1) through (4) of this section.

8-22 Performance and Payment Bonds (Construction)

The contractor shall furnish a performance bond in an amount equal to 100% of his or her contracted price.

The Contractor shall be required to obtain performance and payment bonds as follows:

a) Performance bonds

The penal amount of performance bonds shall be 100 percent (100%) of the original contract price.

The GPMTD may require additional performance bond protection when a contract price is increased. The increase in protection shall generally equal 100 percent of the increase in contract price. The GPMTD may secure additional protection by directing the Contractor to increase the penal amount of the existing bond or to obtain an additional bond.

b) Payment bonds

The penal amount of the payment bonds shall equal Fifty percent (50%) of the contract price if the contract price is not more than \$1 million.

8-23 Bid Bond Requirements (Construction)

The contractor shall furnish a performance bond in an amount equal to Five percent (5%) of his or her contract price.

a) Bid Security

A Bid Bond must be issued by a fully qualified surety company acceptable to the GPMTD and listed as a company currently authorized under 31 CFR, Part 223 as possessing a Certificate of Authority as described thereunder.

b) Rights Reserved

In submitting this Bid, it is understood and agreed by the bidder that the right is reserved by GPMTD to reject any and all bids, or part of any bid, and it is agreed that the Bid may not be withdrawn for a period of [ninety (90)] days subsequent to the opening of bids, without the written consent of GPMTD.

It is also understood and agreed that if the undersigned bidder should withdraw any part or all of his bid within [ninety (90)] days after the bid opening without the written consent of GPMTD, shall refuse or be unable to enter into this Contract, as provided above, or refuse or be unable to furnish adequate and acceptable Performance Bonds and Labor and Material Payments Bonds, as provided above, or refuse or be unable to furnish adequate and acceptable insurance, as provided above, he shall forfeit his bid security to the extent of GPMTD damages occasioned by such withdrawal, or refusal, or inability to enter into an agreement, or provide adequate security therefor.

It is further understood and agreed that to the extent the defaulting bidder's Bid Bond, Certified Check, Cashier's Check, Treasurer's Check, and/or Official Bank Check (excluding any income generated thereby which has been retained by GPMTD as provided in the Instructions to Bidders shall prove inadequate to fully recompense GPMTD for the damages occasioned by default, then the undersigned bidder agrees to indemnify GPMTD and pay over to GPMTD the difference between the bid security and GPMTD's total damages, so as to make GPMTD whole.

The undersigned understands that any material alteration of any of the above or any of the material contained on this form, other than that requested, will render the bid unresponsive.

8-24 Veterans Preference

Veterans Preference. As provided in 49 U.S.C. § 5325(k), to the extent practicable, the Recipient agrees and assures that each of its Subrecipients:

- (1) Will give a hiring preference to veterans, as defined in 5 U.S.C. § 2108, who have the skills and abilities required to perform construction work required under a third-party contract in connection with a Capital Project supported with federal assistance appropriated or made available for 49 U.S.C. chapter 53, and
- (2) Will not require an employer to give a preference to any veteran over any equally qualified applicant who is a member of any racial or ethnic minority, female, an individual with a disability, or a former employee.

8-25 DOL EEO (Construction)

Equal Employment Opportunity Requirements for Construction Activities. Comply, when undertaking "construction" as recognized by the U.S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL), with:

- (a) U.S. DOL regulations, "Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor," 41 C.F.R. chapter 60, and
- (b) Executive Order No. 11246, "Equal Employment Opportunity in Federal Employment," September 24, 1965, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note (30 Fed. Reg. 12319, 12935), as amended by any later Executive Order that amends or supersedes it, referenced in 42 U.S.C. § 2000e note.

ATTACHMENT A – Vendor Checklist

(Verification that all necessary documents are included)

This form must be completed and returned with the technical bid. Failure to return this form may be cause for considering your bid non-responsive.

Tor considering your old non-responsive.	Vendor Check-Off	GPMTD Check-Off
Cover Letter		
Invitation for Bid Cover Page		
Attachment A: Vendor Checklist		
Attachment B: Bid Affidavit		
Attachment C: Addendum Page		
Attachment D: Request for Clarification/ Approved Equals		
Attachment E: Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension		
Attachment F: Affidavit of Non-Collusion		
Attachment G: Compliance with Federal Lobbying Regulations		
Attachment H: Firm Data Sheet		
Attachment I: DBE Good Faith Effort (Information Sheet)	N/A	N/A
Attachment J: DBE Letter of Intent		
Attachment K: DBE Affidavit		
Attachment L: DBE Unavailable Certification		
Attachment M: Prompt Payment Affidavit		
Attachment N: Buy America		
Attachment O: Certificate of Compliance with Prevailing Wages		
Attachment P: Peoria County Prevailing Wages (Rates)	N/A	N/A
Attachment Q: Bid Pricing Form		

<u>ATTACHMENT B – Bid Affidavit</u>

The undersigned hereby declares that he/she has carefully read and examined the Advertisement, the Scope and Terms, the Specifications, Warranty, and Quality Assurance Requirements, with all supporting certificates and affidavits, for the provision of services specified at the prices stated in the fee bid.

Signed:
Title:
Company Name:
Subscribed and sworn to before me this day of, 20
Notary Public:
My Commission Expires:

<u>ATTACHMENT C – Addendum Page</u>

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda to this IFB.	(Include the number and date
for each entry.)	

Addendum Number	Dated
Addendum Number	Dated
Failure to acknowledge the receipt of all addenda n Invitation for Bid, which will require rejection of t	nay cause the bid to be considered non-responsive to thithe bid.
Signature	
Title	

<u>ATTACHMENT D – Request for Clarifications / Approved Equals</u>

Date:		
Proposing Company:		
Section of the IFB:	Page Number:	
Proposer's Request:		
GPMTD Response:		
Approved		
Denied		
Comments:		
Signature:	Date:	

ATTACHMENT E - Certification Regarding Debarment and Suspension

This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 49 CFR Part 29. As such, the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals, as defined at 49 CFR 29.995, or affiliates, as defined at 49 CFR 29.905, are excluded or disqualified as defined at 49 CFR 29.940 and 29.945.

The contractor is required to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C and must include the requirement to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.

By signing and submitting its bid or proposal, the bidder or proposer certifies as follows:

The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact relied upon by the GPMTD. If it is later determined that the bidder or proposer knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to remedies available to the GPMTD, the Federal Government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment. The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 CFR 29, Subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this offer. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

Authorized Official:
Signature:
Date:
Where the Contractor is <u>unable to certify</u> to any of the statements in this certification, such Contractor shall attach an explanation to this bid.
The Contractor,, certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of the contents of the statement submitted on or with this certification and understands that the provisions of 31 U.S.C. Sections 3801 ET Seq. are applicable thereto.
Authorized Official:
Signature:
Date:

ATTACHMENT F - Affidavit of Non-Collusion

I hereby swear (or affirm) under the penalty for perjury:

- 1. That I am the proposer (if the proposer is an individual), a partner in the bid (if the proposer is a partnership), or an officer or employee of the proposing corporation having authority to sign on its behalf (if the proposer is a corporation);
- 2. That the attached bid has been arrived at by the proposer independently and have been submitted without collusion and without any agreement, understanding, or planned common course of action with any other vendor or materials, supplies, equipment, or service described in the Invitation for Bids, designed to limit independent bids or competition;
- 3. That the contents of this bid/proposal has not been communicated by the proposer or its employees or agents to any person not an employee or agent of the proposer or its surety on any bond furnished with the bid, and will not be communicated to any such person prior to the official opening of the bid; and
- 4. That I have fully informed myself regarding the accuracy of the statements made in the affidavit.

Signed:	
Company Name:	
Subscribed and sworn to before me this day of	, 20
Notary Public:	
My Commission expires	
Proposer's Federal Employer Identification Number:(Number used on Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return)	

<u>ATTACHMENT G – Certifications of Compliance with Federal Lobbying Regulations</u>

The undersigned certifies to the best of his/her knowledge and belief, that:

- 1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
- 3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub-grants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, Title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

By:		
Signature of Company Official	Date	
Official's Title		

ATTACHMENT H - Firm Data Sheet

The prime consultant is responsible for submitting the information requested below <u>for all firms on the project team, both prime and subcontractors</u>. All firms are to be reported on one combined sheet unless the number of firms requires the use of an additional sheet. Failure to submit complete data will result in the Expression of Interest not being considered.

Firm's Name and Address	Firm's DBE Status*	Firm's Age	Firm's Annual Gross Receipts

* Y = DBE-Certified by IDOT N = Not DBE-Certified by IDOT NA = Firm Not Claiming DBE Status IP = DBE-Certification In-Process

<u>ATTACHMENT I – Good Faith Effort</u> (For information only – not to be returned)

- The GPMTD has established a ten percent (10.0%) goal for Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) participation for this contract. Therefore, a proposer must, in order to be responsible and responsive, make a good-faith effort to meet the goal. The proposer can meet this requirement in either of two (2) ways. First, the proposer can meet or exceed the goal, documenting commitments for participation by DBE firms sufficient for this purpose. Second, even if the proposer doesn't meet the goal, the proposer can document its good-faith efforts to meet the goal. This means that the proposer must show that it took all necessary and reasonable steps to achieve the DBE goal, or other requirement of this part which, by their scope, intensity, and appropriateness to the objective, could reasonably be expected to obtain sufficient DBE participation, even if they were not fully successful.
- The GPMTD will use the good-faith efforts mechanism as required by 49 CRF part 26. It is up to the GPMTD to make a fair and reasonable judgment whether a proposer that did not meet the goal made adequate good-faith efforts. The GPMTD will consider the quality, quantity, and intensity of the different kinds of efforts that the proposer made. The efforts employed by the proposer should be those that one could reasonably expect a proposer to take, if the proposer were actively and aggressively trying to obtain DBE participation sufficient to meet the DBE contract goal. Mere pro forma efforts are not good-faith efforts to meet the DBE contract requirements. As emphasized by the Department of Transportation, GPMTD's determination concerning the sufficiency of the firm's good-faith efforts is a judgment call; meeting quantitative formulas is not required.
- The GPMTD will not require that a proposer meet a contract goal (i.e., obtain a specified amount of DBE participation) in order to be awarded a contract, even though the proposer shows that an adequate good-faith was made. The rule specifically prohibits the GPMTD from ignoring bona fide good-faith efforts.
- The following is a list of types of actions that the GPMTD will consider as part of the proposer's goodfaith efforts to obtain DBE participation. It is not intended to be a mandatory checklist, nor is it intended to be exclusive or exhaustive. Other factors or types of efforts may be relevant in appropriate cases.
 - a. Soliciting through all reasonable and available means (e.g. attendance at pre-bid meetings, advertising, and/or written notices) the interest of all certified DBEs who have the capability to perform the work of the contract. The proposer must solicit this interest within sufficient time to allow the DBEs to respond to the solicitation. The proposer must determine with certainty whether or not a DBE is certified.
 - b. The DBEs are interested by taking appropriate steps to follow up initial solicitations.
 - c. Selecting portions of the work to be performed by DBEs in order to increase the likelihood that the DBE goals will be achieved. This includes, where appropriate, breaking out contract work items into economically feasible units to facilitate DBE participation, even when the prime contractor might otherwise prefer to perform these work items with its own forces.
 - d. Providing interested DBEs with adequate information about the plans, specifications, and requirements of the contract in a timely manner to assist them in responding to a solicitation.

<u>ATTACHMENT I – Good-Faith Effort (Continued)</u>

e. Negotiating in good-faith with interested DBEs. It is the proposer's responsibility to make a portion of the work available to DBE subcontractors and suppliers and to select those portions of the work or material needs consistent with the available DBE subcontractors and suppliers, so as to facilitate DBE participation. Evidence of such negotiation includes the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of DBEs that were considered; a description of the information provided regarding the plans and specifications for the work selected for subcontracting; and evidence as to why additional agreements could not be reached for DBEs to perform the work.

A proposer using good business judgment would consider a number of factors in negotiating with subcontractors, including DBE subcontractors, and would take a firm's price and capabilities, as well as contract goals, into consideration. However, the fact that there may be some additional costs involved in finding and using DBEs is not in itself sufficient reason for a proposer's failure to meet the contract DBE goal, as long as such costs are reasonable. Also, the ability or desire of a prime contractor to perform the work of a contract with its own organization does not relieve the proposer of the responsibility to make good-faith efforts. Prime contractors are not, however, required to accept higher quotes from DBEs, if the price difference is excessive or unreasonable.

- f. Not rejecting DBEs as being unqualified without sound reasons based on a thorough investigation of their capabilities. The Contractor's standing within its industry, membership in specific groups, organizations, or associations, and political or social affiliations (for example union vs. non-union employee status) are not legitimate causes for the rejection or non-solicitation of bids from DBEs in the Contractor's efforts to meet the project goal.
- g. Making efforts to assist interested DBEs in obtaining bonding, lines of credit, or insurance, as required by the recipient or contractor.
- h. Making efforts to assist interested DBEs in obtaining necessary equipment, supplies, materials, or related assistance or services.
- i. Effectively using the services of available minority/women community organizations; minority/women contractors' groups; Federal, State, and Local minority/women business assistance offices; and other organizations, as allowed on a case-by-case basis, to provide assistance in the recruitment and placement of DBEs.

<u>ATTACHMENT J – DBE Letter of Intent</u>

To:	(Nam	e of Proposer)		
The undersigned intends to		•	e project as a DRF (cir	cle one):
Individual	Corporation	Partnership	Joint Venture	
The Disadvantaged Busine	ess Enterprise status	of the undersigned is co	onfirmed:	
1. On the referen	nce list of Disadvanta	aged Business Enterpris	es dated	; or
2. On the attache	ed Disadvantaged Bu	siness Enterprise Identi	fication Statement.	
The undersigned is prepar in detail particular work it			tion with the above pro	oject (Specify
The DBE contractor will p	perform this work at t	the following price:		
You have projected the fo	_	nent date for such worl	k, and the undersigned	is projecting
Items	Projected	Commencement Date	Projected Completion I	
The above work will not be will enter into a formal a contract with GPMTD. Name of Disadvantaged B By: Title:	greement for the about	ove work with you, con	nditioned upon your e	execution of a
Date:				

<u>ATTACHMENT K – DBE Affidavit</u>

State of		Date:
County:		
The undersigned, being duly sy treasurer, or other duly authorize		that he/she is the (sole owner, partner, president, on) of
(Name of Official)		
(Name of DBE)		
and certifies that since the date o nor has it expired nor has there l	_	n the IL UCP, the certification has not been revoked minority status of
(Name of DBE)		
(Signature and Title of Person N	Making Affidavit)	
Sworn to before me this	day	, 20
(Notary Public)		

NOTE: The proposer $\underline{\text{must}}$ attach the DBE's most recent certification letter or document to this affidavit.

<u>ATTACHMENT L – DBE Unavailable Certification</u>

I,	, the	
(Name)		
of	certify that on tractor) (Date)	
(Proposer/Prime Contractor)	•	(Date)
I contacted the following Disadvantag item(s):	ed Business Enterprise to obtain a b	oid to perform the following work
DBE Organization	Work Items Sought	Form of Bid Sought (i.e., materials, materials & labor, labor only, etc.)
To the best of my knowledge and believe on this project, or unable to prepare a		
Signature:	Date: _	
	was offered an opp	ortunity on
(Name of Disadvantaged Busines	ss Enterprise)	(Date)
by(Proposer)	to submit a bid to perform the	ne above identified work.
The above statement is a true and accu	arate account of why I did not subm	nit a bid on this project.
Signed:(Disadvantaged Busi	iness Enterprise Official)	
Title:		
Date:		

<u>ATTACHMENT M – Prompt Payment Affidavit</u>

Complete either (A) or (B), as applicable

- (A) The undersigned affirms, to the best of his/her knowledge and belief, that:
 - (1) The undersigned understands and agrees that the Contractor is required to pay all Subcontractors for all work that any Subcontractor has satisfactorily completed no later than thirty (30) days after the Contractor has received payment from the District for that work.
 - (2) The undersigned understands and agrees that the Contractor is required to pay retainage amounts, if any, to a Subcontractor no later than thirty (30) days after the GPMTD has released retainage to the Contractor for that portion of the work.
 - (3) The undersigned understands and agrees that any delay in or postponement of payment to any Subcontractor by the Contractor requires the Contractor to demonstrate good cause and to receive prior written approval by GPMTD's General Manager or his/her designee.
 - (4) The undersigned understands and agrees that the GPMTD will not pay the Contractor for Services performed or Deliverables submitted unless and until the Contractor certifies that the Subcontractors have been promptly paid for the work or services they have performed under all previous payment requests, as evidenced by the filing with the GPMTD the Contractor's sworn statement that the Contractor has complied with the prompt payment requirements.

The undersigned solemnly declares and affirms under penalty of perjury that the above and foregoing are true and correct, and that he/she is authorized on behalf of the Contractor to sign this affidavit.

	Signature	Company Name
	Official's Name and Title	Date
(B)	Subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the performance of the subcontractors will be used in the subcontractors will be used in the subcontractors will be used to sub	nd affirms under penalty of perjury that no mance of the work or services and, as such, the re inapplicable. The undersigned further declares
	that he/she is authorized on behalf of the C Signature	
	Official's Name and Title	

<u>ATTACHMENT N – Buy America Certification</u>

A bidder or offeror must submit to the FTA recipient the appropriate Buy America certification (below) with all bids or offers on FTA-funded contracts, except those subject to a general waiver. Bids or offers that are not accompanied by a completed Buy America certification must be rejected as nonresponsive. This requirement does not apply to lower tier subcontractors.

	uirement for procurement of steel, iron or manufactured products. vliance with 49 U.S.C. $5323(j)(1)$
	or hereby certifies that it will meet the requirements of 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1) and the ens in 49 CFR Part 661.5.
Date:	
Company Name:	
Title:	
Signature:	
Certificate of No	n-Compliance with 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(1)
5323(j)(1) and 49 C	From hereby certifies that it cannot comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. F.R. 661.5, but it may qualify for an exception pursuant to 49 U.S.C. 5323(j)(2)(A) 323(j)(2)(D), and 49 C.F.R. 661.7.
Date:	
Company Name:	
Title:	

Signature:

<u>ATTACHMENT O – Certificate of Compliance with Prevailing Wages</u>

The Vendor shall agree to comply with the GPMTD Prevailing Wage Ordinance adopted by Board of Trustees by signing and dating the following:

ORDINANCE PREVAILING WAGES

WHEREAS, the State of Illinois has enacted the "Prevailing Wage Act" 820 ILCS 130 et seq., and

WHEREAS, the aforesaid Act requires that the GREATER PEORIA MASS TRANSIT DISTRICT ("GPMTD") of Peoria County investigate and ascertain the prevailing rate of wages as defined in said Act for laborers, mechanics and other workers in the locality of said Peoria County employed in performing construction of public works, for said GPMTD.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE GPMTD:

SECTION 1: To the extent and as required by the "Prevailing Wage Act", the general prevailing rate of wages in this locality for laborers, mechanics and the workers engaged in construction of public works coming under the jurisdiction of the GPMTD is hereby ascertained to be the same as the prevailing rate of wages for construction work in Peoria County area as determined by the Department of Labor of the State of Illinois as of July of the current year, a copy of that determination being attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference. The definition of any terms appearing in this Ordinance which are also used in aforesaid Act shall be the same as in said Act.

SECTION 2: Nothing herein contained shall be construed to apply said general prevailing rate of wages as herein ascertained to any work or employment except public works construction and landscaping construction of the GPMTD to the extent required by the aforesaid Act.

SECTION 3: The GPMTD Secretary shall publicly post or keep available for inspection by any interested party in the main office of the GPMTD this determination or any revisions of such prevailing rate of wage.

SECTION 4: The GPMTD Secretary shall mail a copy of this determination to any employer, and to any association of employers and to any person or association of employees who have filed their names and addresses, requesting copies of any determination stating the particular rates and the particular class of workers whose wages will be affected by such rates.

SECTION 5: The GPMTD Secretary shall promptly file a certified copy of this Ordinance with both the Secretary of State Index Division and the Department of Labor of the State of Illinois.

SECTION 6: The GPMTD Secretary shall cause to be published in a newspaper of general circulation within the area a copy or notice of this Ordinance, and such publication shall constitute notice that the determination is effective and that this is the determination of this public body.

By signature below, the Bidder/Proposer,	, agrees to comply with this
Signature of Bidder's Authorized Official	
Print - Name and Title of Bidder's Authorized Official	 Date

<u>ATTACHMENT P – Peoria County Prevailing Wages</u> Peoria County Prevailing Wage for July 15, 2019

							Over	time						
Trade Title	Rg	Type	C	Base	Foreman	M-F	Sa	Su	Hol	H/W	Pension	Vac	Trng	Other Ins
ASBESTOS ABT-GEN	All	BLD		27.00	28.50	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	20.57	0.00	0.80	
ASBESTOS ABT-GEN	All	HWY		30.77	32.27	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	22.72	0.00	0.80	
ASBESTOS ABT-MEC	All	BLD		32.78	35.28	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.42	12.20	0.00	0.72	
BOILERMAKER	All	BLD		40.50	43.50	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	7.07	19.17	1.50	1.19	0.40
BRICK MASON	All	BLD		35.01	36.51	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	
CARPENTER	All	BLD		33.05	35.30	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	18.75	0.00	0.55	
CARPENTER	All	HWY		35.43	37.68	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	19.60	0.00	0.52	
CEMENT MASON	All	BLD		31.48	33.23	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.75	17.60	0.00	0.64	
CEMENT MASON	All	HWY		32.98	34.48	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.75	18.21	0.00	0.67	
CERAMIC TILE FINISHER	All	BLD		32.63	32.63	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.82	
ELECTRIC PWR EQMT OP	All	ALL		46.47	55.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.39	13.01	0.00	0.69	
ELECTRIC PWR GRNDMAN	All	ALL		31.69	55.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	6.95	8.87	0.00	0.48	
ELECTRIC PWR LINEMAN	All	ALL		51.67	55.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.55	14.47	0.00	0.78	
ELECTRIC PWR TRK DRV	All	ALL		33.25	55.07	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.00	9.31	0.00	0.50	
ELECTRICIAN	All	BLD		37.51	40.01	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.80	13.07	0.00	0.80	
ELECTRONIC SYSTEM TECH	All	BLD		28.75	30.75	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.45	12.51	0.00	0.40	
ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTOR	All	BLD		46.21	51.99	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	15.57	17.51	3.70	0.62	
GLAZIER	All	BLD		35.87	37.87	1.5	1.5	1.5	2.0	12.25	8.90	0.00	1.25	
HEAT/FROST INSULATOR	All	BLD		43.70	46.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.42	13.66	0.00	0.72	
IRON WORKER	All	BLD		32.81	34.71	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.26	17.07	0.00	0.74	
IRON WORKER	All	HWY		38.20	40.20	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	11.26	17.07	0.00	0.74	
LABORER	All	BLD		26.00	27.50	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	20.57	0.00	0.80	
LABORER	All	HWY		30.02	31.52	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	22.72	0.00	0.80	
LABORER, SKILLED	All	BLD		26.40	27.90	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	20.57	0.00	0.80	
LABORER, SKILLED	All	HWY		30.32	31.82	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.40	22.72	0.00	0.80	
LATHER	All	BLD		33.05	35.30	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	18.75	0.00	0.55	
MACHINERY MOVER	All	HWY		36.82	38.82	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.66	15.47	0.00	0.64	
MACHINIST	All	BLD		48.93	51.43	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.68	8.95	1.85	1.32	
MARBLE FINISHER	All	BLD		32.63	32.63	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.82	
MARBLE MASON	All	BLD		35.37	36.62	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	
MILLWRIGHT	All	BLD		32.53	34.78	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	19.62	0.00	0.55	

Attachment P – Peoria County Prevailing Wages Peoria County Prevailing Wage for July 15, 2019 - Continued

							Over	time						
Trade Title	Rg	Type	C	Base	Foreman	M-F	Sa	Su	Hol	H/W	Pension	Vac	Trng	Other Ins
MILLWRIGHT	All	HWY		35.55	37.80	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	20.05	0.00	0.52	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	1	40.74	43.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	2	37.71	43.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	BLD	3	32.70	43.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	1	40.75	43.75	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	2	37.72	43.75	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
OPERATING ENGINEER	All	HWY	3	32.71	43.75	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.25	20.65	0.00	3.60	
PAINTER	All	ALL		37.35	39.35	1.5	1.5	1.5	2.0	12.10	9.30	0.00	1.35	
PAINTER - SIGNS	All	BLD		39.06	43.86	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	2.67	3.32	0.00	0.00	
PILEDRIVER	All	BLD		34.05	36.30	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	18.75	0.00	0.55	
PILEDRIVER	All	HWY		35.43	37.68	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.65	19.60	0.00	0.52	
PIPEFITTER	All	BLD		39.60	43.96	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.40	13.53	0.00	1.16	
PLASTERER	All	BLD		30.06	31.31	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.75	18.16	0.00	0.90	
PLUMBER	All	BLD		36.22	39.48	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	7.40	15.71	0.00	1.10	
ROOFER	All	BLD		31.50	34.65	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	9.50	10.20	0.00	0.30	
SHEETMETAL WORKER	All	BLD		34.19	35.90	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.12	17.74	0.00	0.98	
SIGN HANGER	All	HWY		36.82	38.82	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.66	15.47	0.00	0.64	
SPRINKLER FITTER	All	BLD		37.12	39.87	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	8.42	8.50	0.00	0.35	
STEEL ERECTOR	All	HWY		36.82	38.82	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.66	15.47	0.00	0.64	
STONE MASON	All	BLD		35.01	36.51	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	
TERRAZZO FINISHER	All	BLD		32.63	32.63	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.82	
TERRAZZO MASON	All	BLD		35.37	36.62	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	
TILE MASON	All	BLD		35.37	36.62	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	1	38.06	42.18	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	2	38.61	42.18	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	3	38.87	42.18	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	4	39.23	42.18	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	ALL	5	40.27	42.18	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	1	30.45	33.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	2	30.89	33.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	3	31.10	33.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	4	31.38	33.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TRUCK DRIVER	All	O&C	5	32.22	33.74	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	13.00	6.37	0.00	0.25	
TUCKPOINTER	All	BLD		35.01	36.51	1.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	10.60	11.70	0.00	0.84	

Legend

Rg Region

Type Trade Type – All Highway, Building, Floating, Oil & Chip, Rivers

C Class

Base Base Wage Rate

OT M-F Unless otherwise noted, OT pay is required for any hour greater than 8 worked each day, Mon through Fri. The number listed is the multiple of the base wage.

OT Sa Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Saturdays

OT Su Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Sundays

OT Hol Overtime pay required for every hour worked on Holidays

H/W Health/Welfare benefit

Vac Vacation

Trng Training

Other Ins Employer hourly cost for any other type(s) of insurance provided for benefit of worker.

Explanations PEORIA COUNTY

The following list is considered as those days for which holiday rates of wages for work performed apply: New Years Day, Memorial Day, Fourth of July, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day and Veterans Day in some classifications/counties. Generally, any of these holidays which fall on a Sunday is celebrated on the following Monday. This then makes work performed on that Monday payable at the appropriate overtime rate for holiday pay. Common practice in a given local may alter certain days of celebration. If in doubt, please check with IDOL.

Oil and chip resealing (O&C) means the application of road oils and liquid asphalt to coat an existing road surface, followed by application of aggregate chips or gravel to coated surface, and subsequent rolling of material to seal the surface.

EXPLANATION OF CLASSES

ASBESTOS - GENERAL - removal of asbestos material/mold and hazardous materials from any place in a building, including mechanical systems where those mechanical systems are to be removed. This includes the removal of asbestos materials/mold and hazardous materials from ductwork or pipes in a building when the building is to be demolished at the time or at some close future date.

ASBESTOS - MECHANICAL - removal of asbestos material from mechanical systems, such as pipes, ducts, and boilers, where the mechanical systems are to remain.

CERAMIC TILE FINISHER, MARBLE FINISHER, TERRAZZO FINISHER

Assisting, helping or supporting the tile, marble and terrazzo mechanic by performing their historic and traditional work assignments required to complete the proper installation of the work covered by said crafts. The term "Ceramic" is used for naming the classification only and is in no way a limitation of the product handled. Ceramic takes into consideration most hard tiles.

ELECTRONIC SYSTEMS TECHNICIAN

Installation, service and maintenance of low-voltage systems which utilizes the transmission and/or transference of voice, sound, vision, or digital for commercial, education, security and entertainment purposes for the following: TV monitoring and surveillance, background/foreground music, intercom and telephone interconnect, field programming, inventory control systems, microwave transmission,

multi-media, multiplex, radio page, school, intercom and sound burglar alarms and low voltage master clock systems.

Excluded from this classification are energy management systems, life safety systems, supervisory controls and data acquisition systems not intrinsic with the above listed systems, fire alarm systems, nurse call systems and raceways exceeding fifteen feet in length.

LABORER, SKILLED - BUILDING

The skilled laborer building (BLD) classification shall encompass the following types of work, irrespective of the site of the work: cutting & acetylene torch, gunnite nozzlemen, gunnite pump men & pots, kettlemen & carriers of men handling hot stuff, sandblaster nozzle men, sandblasting pump men & pots, setting up and using concrete burning bars, wood block setters, underpinning & shoring of existing buildings, and the unload-ing and handling of all material coated with creosote.

LABORER, SKILLED - HIGHWAY

The skilled laborer heavy & highway (HWY) classification shall encompass the following types of work, irrespective of the site of the work: jackhammer & drill operator, gunite pump & pot man, puddlers, vibrator men, wire fabric placer, sandblast pump & pot man, strike off concrete, unloading, handling & carrying of all creosoted piles, ties or timber, concrete burning bars, power wheelbarrows or buggies, asphalt raker, brickset-ters, cutting torchman (electric & acetylene), men setting lines to level forms, form setters, gunite nozzle man & sandblasting nozzle man, power man, and rip-rapping by hand.

TRUCK DRIVER - BUILDING, HEAVY AND HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION Class 1. Drivers on 2 axle trucks hauling less than 9 ton. Air compressor and welding machines and brooms, including those pulled by separate units, truck driver helpers, warehouse employees, mechanic helpers, greasers and tiremen, pickup trucks when hauling materials, tools, or workers to and from and on-the-job site, and fork lifts up to 6,000 lb. capacity.

Class 2. Two or three axle trucks hauling more than 9 ton but hauling less than 16 ton. A-frame winch trucks, hydrolift trucks, vactor trucks or similar equipment when used for transportation purposes. Fork lifts over 6,000 lb. capacity, winch trucks, four axle combination units, and ticket writers.

Class 3. Two, three or four axle trucks hauling 16 ton or more. Drivers on water pulls, articulated dump trucks, mechanics and working forepersons, and dispatchers. Five axle or more combination units.

Class 4. Low Boy and Oil Distributors.

Class 5. Drivers who require special protective clothing while employed on hazardous waste work.

TRUCK DRIVER - OIL AND CHIP RESEALING ONLY.

This shall encompass laborers, workers and mechanics who drive contractor or subcontractor owned, leased, or hired pickup, dump, service, or oil distributor trucks. The work includes transporting materials and equipment (including but not limited to, oils, aggregate supplies, parts, machinery and tools) to or from the job site; distributing oil or liquid asphalt and aggregate; stock piling material when in connection with the actual oil and chip contract. The Truck Driver (Oil & Chip Resealing) wage classification does not include supplier delivered materials.

OPERATING ENGINEERS - BUILDING

Class 1. Cranes; Overhead Cranes; Gradall; All Cherry Pickers; Mechanics; Central Concrete Mixing Plant Operator; Road Pavers (27E - Dual Drum - Tri Batchers); Blacktop Plant Operators and Plant Engineers; 3 Drum Hoist; Derricks; Hydro Cranes; Shovels; Skimmer Scoops; Koehring Scooper; Drag Lines; Backhoe; Derrick Boats; Pile Drivers and Skid Rigs; Clamshells; Locomotive Cranes; Dredge (all types) Motor Patrol; Power Blades - Dumore - Elevating and similar types; Tower Cranes (Crawler-Mobile) and Stationary; Crane-type Backfiller; Drott Yumbo and similar types considered as Cranes; Caisson Rigs; Dozer; Tournadozer; Work Boats; Ross Carrier; Helicopter; Tournapulls - all and similar types; Scoops (all sizes); Pushcats; Endloaders (all types); Asphalt Surfacing Machine; Slip Form Paver; Rock Crusher; Heavy Equipment Greaser; CMI, CMI Belt Placer, Auto Grade & 3 Track and similar types; Side Booms; Multiple Unit Earth Movers; Creter Crane; Trench Machine; Pump-crete-Belt Crete-Squeeze Cretes-Screw-type Pumps and Gypsum; Bulker & Pump - Operator will clean; Formless Finishing Machine; Flaherty Spreader or similar types; Screed Man on Laydown Machine; Wheel Tractors (industrial or Farmtype w/Dozer-Hoe-Endloader or other attachments); F.W.D. & Similar Types; Vermeer Concrete Saw.

Class 2. Dinkeys; Power Launches; PH One-pass Soil Cement Machine (and similar types); Pugmill with Pump; Backfillers; Euclid Loader; Forklifts; Jeeps w/Ditching Machine or other attachments; Tuneluger; Automatic Cement and Gravel Batching Plants; Mobile Drills (Soil Testing) and similar types; Gurries and Similar Types; (1) and (2) Drum Hoists (Buck Hoist and Similar Types); Chicago Boom; Boring Machine & Pipe Jacking Machine; Hydro Boom; Dewatering System; Straw Blower; Hydro Seeder; Assistant Heavy Equipment Greaser on Spread; Tractors (Track type) without Power Unit pulling Rollers; Rollers on Asphalt -- Brick Macadem; Concrete Breakers; Concrete Spreaders; Mule Pulling Rollers; Center Stripper; Cement Finishing Machines & CMI Texture & Reel Curing Machines; Cement Finishing Machine; Barber Green or similar loaders; Vibro Tamper (All similar types) Self-propelled; Winch or Boom Truck; Mechanical Bull Floats; Mixers over 3 Bag to 27E; Tractor pulling Power Blade or Elevating Grader; Porter Rex Rail; Clary Screed; Truck Type Hoptoe Oilers; Fireman; Spray Machine on Paving; Curb Machines; Truck Crane Oilers; Oil Distributor; Truck-Mounted Saws.

Class 3. Air Compressor; Power Subgrader; Straight Tractor; Trac Air without attachments; Herman Nelson Heater, Dravo, Warner, Silent Glo, and similar types; Roller: Five (5) Ton and under on Earth or Gravel; Form Grader; Crawler Crane & Skid Rig Oilers; Freight Elevators - permanently installed; Pump; Light Plant; Generator; Conveyor (1) or (2) - Operator will clean; Welding Machine; Mixer (3) Bag and Under (Standard Capacity with skip); Bulk Cement Plant; Oiler on Central Concrete Mixing Plant.

OPERATING ENGINEERS - HEAVY AND HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION

CLASS 1. Cranes; Hydro Cranes; Shovels; Crane Type Backfiller; Tower, Mobile, Crawler, & Stationary Cranes; Derricks; Hoists (3 Drum); Draglines; Drott Yumbo & Similar Types considered as Cranes; 360 Degree Swing Excavator (Shears, Grapples, Movacs, etc.); Back Hoe; Derrick Boats; Pile Driver and Skid Rigs; Clam Shell; Locomotive - Cranes; Road Pavers - Single Drum - Dual Drum - Tri Batcher; Motor Patrols & Power Blades - Dumore - Elevating & Similar Types; Mechanics; Central Concrete Mixing Plant Operator; Asphalt Batch Plant Operators and Plant Engineers; Gradall; Caisson Rigs; Skimmer Scoop - Koering Scooper; Dredges (all types); Hoptoe; All Cherry Pickers; Work Boat; Ross Carrier; Helicopter; Dozer; Tournadozer; Tournapulls - all and similar types; Operation of Concrete and all Recycle Machines; Multiple Unit Earth Movers; Scoops (all sizes); Pushcats; Endloaders (all types); Asphalt Surfacing Machine; Slip Form Paver; Rock Crusher; Operation of Material Crusher, Screening Plants, and Tunnel Boring Machine; Heavy Equipment Greaser (top greaser on spread); CMI, Auto Grade, CMI Belt Placer & 3 Track and Similar Types; Side Booms;

Asphalt Heater & Planer Combination (used to plane streets); Wheel Tractors (with Dozer, Hoe or Endloader Attachments); CAT Earthwork Compactors and Similar Types; Blaw Knox Spreader and Similar Types; Trench Machines; Pump Crete - Belt Crete - Squeeze Crete - Screw Type Pumps and Gypsum (operator will clean); Creter Crane; Operation of Concrete Pump Truck; Formless Finishing Machines; Flaherty Spreader or Similar Types; Screed Man on Laydown Machine; Vermeer Concrete Saw; Operation of Laser Screed; Span Saw; Dredge Leverman; Dredge Engineer; Lull or Similar Type; Hydro-Boom Truck; Operation of Guard Rail Machine; and Starting Engineer on Pipeline or Construction (11 or more pieces) including: Air Compressor (Trailer Mounted), All Forced Air Heaters (regardless of Size), Water Pumps (Greater than 4-1/2" or Total Discharge Over 4-1/2"), Light Plants, Generators (Trailer Mounted - Excluding Decontamination Trailer), Welding Machines (Any Size or Mode of Power), Conveyor, Mixer (any size), Stud Welder, Power Pac, etc, and Ground Heater (Trailer Mounted).

CLASS 2. Bulker & Pump; Power Launches; Boring Machine & Pipe Jacking Machine; Dinkeys; Operation of Carts, Powered Haul Unit for a Boring Machine; P & H One Pass Soil Cement Machines and Similar Types; Wheel Tractors (Industry or Farm Type - Other); Back Fillers; Euclid Loader; Fork Lifts; Jeep w/Ditching Machine or Other Attachments; Tunneluger; Automatic Cement & Gravel Batching Plants; Mobile Drills - Soil Testing and Similar Types; Pugmill with Pump; All (1) and (2) Drum Hoists; Dewatering System; Straw Blower; Hydro-Seeder; Bump Grinders (self-propelled); Assistant Heavy Equipment Greaser; Apsco Spreader; Tractors (Track-Type) without Power Units Pulling Rollers; Rollers on Asphalt - Brick or Macadam; Concrete Breakers; Concrete Spreaders; Cement Strippers; Cement Finishing Machines & CMI Texture & Reel Curing Machines; Vibro-Tampers (All Similar Types Self-Propelled); Mechanical Bull Floats; Self-Propelled Concrete Saws; Truck Mounted Power Saws; Operation of Curb Cutters; Mixers - Over Three (3) Bags; Winch and Boom Trucks; Tractor Pulling Power Blade or Elevating Grader; Porter Rex Rail; Clary Screed; Mule Pulling Rollers; Pugmill without Pump; Barber Greene or Similar Loaders; Track Type Tractor w/Power Unit attached (minimum); Fireman; Spray Machine on Paving; Curb Machines; Paved Ditch Machine; Power Broom; Self-Propelled Sweepers; Self-Propelled Conveyors; Power Subgrader; Oil Distributor; Straight Tractor; Truck Crane Oiler; Truck Type Oilers; Directional Boring Machine; Horizontal Directional Drill; Articulating End Dump Vehicles; Starting Engineer on Pipeline or Construction (6 -10 pieces) including: Air Compressor (Trailer Mounted), All Forced Air Heaters (regardless of Size), Water Pumps (Greater than 4-1/2" or Total Discharge Over 4-1/2"), Light Plants, Generators (Trailer Mounted - Excluding Decontamination Trailer), Welding Machines (Any Size or Mode of Power), Conveyor, Mixer (any size), Stud Welder, Power Pac, etc., and Ground Heater (Trailer Mounted).

CLASS 3. Straight Framed Truck Mounted Vac Unit (separately powered); Trac Air Machine (without attachments); Rollers - Five Ton and Under on Earth and Gravel; Form Graders; Bulk Cement Plant; Oilers; and Starting Engineer on Pipeline or Construction (3 - 5 pieces) including: Air Compressor (Trailer Mounted), All Forced Air Heaters (regardless of Size), Water Pumps (Greater than 41/2" or Total Discharge Over 4-1/2"), Light Plants, Generators (Trailer Mounted - Excluding Decontamination Trailer), Welding Machines (Any Size or Mode of Power), Conveyor, Mixer (any size), Stud Welder, Power Pac, etc., and Ground Heater (Trailer Mounted).

Other Classifications of Work:

For definitions of classifications not otherwise set out, the Department generally has on file such definitions which are available. If a task to be performed is not subject to one of the classifications of pay set out, the Department will upon being contacted state which neighboring county has such a

classification and provide such rate, such rate being deemed to exist by reference in this document. If no neighboring county rate applies to the task, the Department shall undertake a special determination, such special determination being then deemed to have existed under this determination. If a project requires these, or any classification not listed, please contact IDOL at 217-782-1710 for wage rates or clarifications.

LANDSCAPING

Landscaping work falls under the existing classifications for laborer, operating engineer and truck driver. The work performed by landscape plantsman and landscape laborer is covered by the existing classification of laborer. The work performed by landscape operators (regardless of equipment used or its size) is covered by the classifications of operating engineer. The work performed by landscape truck drivers (regardless of size of truck driven) is covered by the classifications of truck driver.

ATTACHMENT Q- Bid Pricing Form

The undersigned hereby declares that he/she has carefully read and examined the Public Notice, the Invitation for Bid, terms, and requirements, with all supporting certificates and affidavits, for the goods and services noted herein, and that he/she will enter into contract negotiations for said provision of goods and services, as specified, using the costs identified herein, as the basis for those contract negotiations. **Detailed cost information shall be attached and meet the requirements as described in the Bid.**

	COST	
	\$	
	·	
 Signature	Company Name	
Signature	Company Name	
 Official's Title	Address	
 Date	Telephone Number	